Descendants of Ysabel Pichol

First Generation

1. Ysabel Pichol^{1,2,3,4} was born about 1724 in Canary Islands, Spain⁵ and died before 1820.⁶

General Notes: Ysabel Pichol was also known in various French and Spanish documents as Elizabeth Pugeau, Elizabeth Pigeol and Elizabeth Pujol. She was married three times, first to Jacques Langliche about 1758. After his death, sometime before August 1766, she married the tutor (guardian) of their children, Pierre Lafond. After his death, sometime around 1768-1769, she married Francisco Dauphin. They were living in Pensacola in the late 1770s and they had four children. She died before the 1820 census and Francisco died sometime after the 1820 census.

A French Superior Council document regarding the succession of Jacques Langliche, deceased, and his widow, Elizabeth Pugeau, names Pierre Lafond as her second husband and formerly the tutor of Elizabeth and Jacques' minor children. 27 June 1767. It notes the date of the marriage contract for Elizabeth and Jacques as 2 Nov 1758, but in the Sacramental Records, St. Louis Cathedral, there is a birth and baptism for a Jacque Langliche in 1750. *Old Families of Louisiana* also mentions a daughter, Suzanne.

Document 80766, 27 June 1767, Louisiana Historical Center digitized document, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/12220

A Spanish Judiciary court case in New Orleans, 7 Nov 1770, names Elizabeth Pigeol, widow of Lafond (no given name), resident of Mobile, selling a piece of property to Juan Durand. Elizabeth is now the wife of Francisco Dauphin who is involved in the transaction on behalf of Elizabeth. *File #10797, 7 Nov 1770, Spanish Judiciary, <http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/13958>*

Noted events in her life were:

• Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.⁷ Ysabel Pichol, 60, wife of Francisco Dauphin

Ysabel married Jacques Langliche⁸ before 1758.⁹

Marriage Notes: In a document from the **Louisiana Historical Center's Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project**, French Superior Council, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, dated 27 June 1767, the contract of marriage between Jacques Langtiche/Lantiche and Elizabeth Pugeau was given as 2 Nov 1758. The place of marriage was not given. Elizabeth was the widow of Jacques and the current wife of Pierre Lafond.

General Notes: Jacques Langliche/Langtiche and his wife Elizabeth Pugeau (Ysabel Pichol) had minor children when Jacques died sometime before August 1766. Jacques and Elizabeth are named in a marriage contract on 2 Nov 1758 but they were married before that because they had children born before that date.

Ysabel next married Pierre Lafond. 10,11,12

General Notes: According to researcher Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson, Ysabel Pichol (or Nichol) was first married to someone whose surname was Lafon, LaFort, La Fonda or La Fonde. They had two daughters: Maria, born 1758 in Louisiana, and Antonia, born in 1768 in Louisiana. If these dates are correct, Mr. Lafon must have died about the time Antonia was born, 1768, because Ysabel had her first child with Francisco Dauphin about 1769. Nothing is known about Mr. Lafon, but Maria married Thomas Commyns and Antonia married someone whose last name was Hernandez.

In one of the records of the Louisiana State Museum collection of Colonial and Judicial records, Ysabel Pichol is referred to as the Widow Lafond. So the name may have been spelled Lafond rather than Lafon. The document refers to a debt owed to the Widow Lafond that they are having trouble collecting.

https://www.crt.state.la.us/dataprojects/museum/blackbook/Black_Book_115_1770_Mar-Apr.pdf, pp.152-53 on pdf: Case of Widow Lafond vs. Manuel Luby, File 4022, April 25, 1770, pp.1-7, Document No. 61, Box 26. The proceedings continue through November 1770 when the case is settled.

In other documents, from the French Superior Council, Province of Louisiana, Pierre Lafond is the husband of Elizabeth Pugeau, widow of Jacques Langliche. Lafond was the former tutor (guardian) of the Langliche minor children. He had to renounce his position as tutor on account of leaving the country. So, at some time before May 1766, Jacques Langliche died and his widow Elizabeth [Ysabel] has remarried Pierre Lafond.

Succession of Jacques Langliche, <http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/11802> Children from this marriage were:

+ 2 F i. Maria Lafon was born about 1758 in Louisiana.¹³

- Maria married **Thomas Commyns**.¹⁴ (b. Abt 1754)
- 3 F ii. Antonia Lafon was born about 1768 in Louisiana.

Ysabel next married **Francisco Dauphin**^{5,15,16} betw 1768 and 1770.⁴ Francisco was born about 1734 in France^{5,15} and died after 1820.

Marriage Notes: In 1767 Elizabeth is married to Pierre Lafond, her second husband. Document 80766, 27 June 1767, Louisiana Historical Center digitized document, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/12220

In November 1770, in a court case, she is the widow of Lafond and currently the wife of Francisco Dauphin.

File #10797, 7 Nov 1770, Spanish Judiciary, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/13958> The marriage most likely took place in Louisiana, possibly New Orleans.

General Notes: In a document from the New Orleans Spanish Judiciary Court, "Francisco Dauphin, called Dorado," is representing his wife, "Elisabeta Pigeol," in court. She is selling property to Juan Durand. The date is 7 Nov 1770. This is the only record I have come across that gives his "dit" name, Dorado. His wife, who also goes by Ysabel, is the widow of the "deceased Lafond."

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.⁷ Francisco Delfin, 50, living with his wife, Ysabel Pichol, 60, their daughter Maria, 15, son Francisco, 10, and daughter Francisca, 8.
- Census: 1820, Pensacola, Florida.¹⁷ Francisco Dauphin, 91, widower, born France, sailor. Living with his daughter Francesca and her husband, Dr. Eugenio Sierra.

Children from this marriage were:

4 F i. Maria Dauphin⁵ was born about 1769.¹⁸

Noted events in her life were:

• Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.⁷ Maria Dauphin, 15, dau of Francisco Dauphin

5 M ii. **Santiago Dauphin¹⁹** was born about 1770 in Pensacola, Florida,^{20,21} died 7 Feb 1845 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{19,22} about age 75, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²²

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1820, Pensacola, Florida.¹⁷ Santiago Dauphin, 50, single, born Pensacola, guide. Santiago is living with his sister, Francesca, and her husband, Dr. Eugenio Sierra.
- Census: 1840, Escambia County, Florida.²³ West of the Escambia River, p.20: Santiago Dophain, 1 male, 60-70
- Probate: Administrator of estate: Joseph Sierra, 1845.²⁴
- Notice of Death: Pensacola Gazette, 8 Feb 1845, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁹ p.3: DIED At his residence, in this city, on Thursday evening last, Mr. Santiago Dauphine, about 80 years of age and one of the oldest natives of this place.
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²² p.193: Santiago Dauphin, 7 Feb 1845, 80 yrs.
- 6 M iii. Francisco Dauphin⁵ was born about 1774.²⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.⁷ Francisco Dauphin, 10, son of Francisco
- + Z F iv. Francesca Dauphin^{26,27} was born about 1777 in Pensacola, Florida,^{28,29} died 6 Sep 1833 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida³⁰ about age 56, and was buried in 1833 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{30,31}

Francesca married Dr. Eugenio Antonio Sierra.^{32,33} (b. 15 Nov 1760, d. 12 Mar 1849)

Second Generation (Children)

2. Maria Lafon (Ysabel¹) was born about 1758 in Louisiana.¹³

Noted events in her life were:

• Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.¹³ Da. Maria LaFort, 26, wife of Tomas Comins. She and her family are living next to her mother, Ysabel Pichol Dauphin.

Maria married Thomas Commyns.¹⁴ Thomas was born about 1754.¹⁴

General Notes: According to David Dobson in his book *Scots in Georgia and the Deep South, 1735-1845*, Thomas Comyn was a merchant granted 10,000 acres of land in West Florida in 1769; he was born in 1756 and settled with his family in Michael Street, Pensacola, West Florida, in 1786. Michael Street's name was changed when the Spanish took over Pensacola, so it would now be known as something else. His sources are: PC.Col V.593 - Acts of the Privy Council, Colonial, Series FHR#18 - Florida Historical Review, series Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1784 - 1820 Thomas may have been a Scot, whether born in England or not (see below) This information appears to be well sourced whereas the following info, correct or not, is unsourced.

Thomas Commyns (Commins, Comyns), according to various researchers on the internet, was born on 4 Aug 1755 to Thomas Commyns and Eleanor Rogers in London, England, and died in 1819 in Pensacola, Florida. He was baptized on 27 Aug 1755 at St. Mary the Virgin in Aldermanbury, London, London, England. He married Maria Lafon in 1780 and they had 7 children. Their children were Rosa, Maria Gertrudis, Jorge, Ramon, Thomas, Florencio, Francisco and possibly one other. Maria died in 1820 or 1823 and Thomas in 1819. He is supposed to be buried in St. Michael's Cemetery.

According to the University of West Florida, Public History Student (Ricky Gomez) information, he arrived in Florida about 1769 and worked baking bread for the Spanish Militia of Mobile, Alabama. He married Maria Lafond in 1816 and they had 8 children.

Dn. Tomas Comins, 30, appeared in the 1784 Pensacola census with his wife, Maria Lafort, 26, and three children: Maria, 5, Ramon, 3 and Jorge, 7 mo. So, obviously, Thomas married Maria way before 1816, as above, and probably before 1780 if their daughter Maria was 5 in 1784. In the census Thomas and Maria are living next to Francisco Dauphin and his wife Ysabel Pichol, Maria's mother.

There is a document pertaining to Thomas Comins in the Louisiana State Museum collection of Colonial and Judicial records, in what are called the Black Books. Document No. 658, Box No. 38, File #3476, Sept. 14, 1781. The case includes Thomas's brothers Valentin and Philipe Comins. https://www.crt.state.la.us/dataprojects/museum/blackbook/Black_Book_123_1780-1781.pdf p.148 of pdf

Noted events in his life were:

- Court Document: 14 Sep 1781, New Orleans, Louisiana.³⁴ Spanish Judiciary document No. 658: Thomas Comins vs. Guillermo Strother asking to be given an account of the property of Valentin and Philipe Comins, brothers of the petitioner
- Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.¹³ Dn. Tomas Comins [Commyns], 30

Children from this marriage were:

- 8 F i. Rosa V. Commyns was born in 1777 and died in 1850 at age 73.
- 9 F ii. Maria Gertrudis Commyns was born about 1778.¹³

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.¹³ Maria Comins, dau, age 6
- 10 M iii. **Ramon Commyns** was born about 1781.¹³

Noted events in his life were:

• Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida. ¹³ Ramon Comins, son, age 3

- 11 M iv. **Jorge Commyns** was born about 1783¹³ and died in 1814 about age 31. Noted events in his life were:
 - Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.¹³ Jorge Comins, 7 mos, son
- 12 M v. Thomas Commyns was born in 1789 and died in 1861 at age 72.
- + 13 M vi. Florencio T. Commyns was born in 1796 and died in 1848 at age 52.

Florencio married Josephine Maria Philbert. (b. 1802, d. 1871)

14 M vii. Francisco Commyns was born in 1800 and died in 1853 at age 53.

7. Francesca Dauphin^{26,27} (*Ysabel*¹) was born about 1777 in Pensacola, Florida, ^{28,29} died 6 Sep 1833 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida³⁰ about age 56, and was buried in 1833 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{30,31}

General Notes: Francesca Dauphin Sierra had a prayerbook which Gloria McCreary, a descendant, managed to retrieve.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1784, Pensacola, Florida.⁷ Francisca, 8, daughter of Francisco Dauphin
- Census: Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1820, Pensacola, Florida. ¹⁷ Da. Francisca Dauphin, his wife, 45, born Pensacola
- Court Document: 20 Jul 1830, Escambia County, Florida.³⁵ Relinquishment of Dower Rights This was probably done by Francesca because her husband wanted to sell land. If she did not relinquish her dower rights, after her husband's death she could claim part of the property from the person the property was sold to.
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 1833, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³¹
- Gravestone Inscription:³⁰ Mrs. Frances Sierra, his wife, who died on the sixth of Sept., 1833, aged 56 years

Francesca married **Dr. Eugenio Antonio Sierra**,^{32,33} son of **Manuel Sierra**,^{33,36} and **Teresa Pazos**,.^{33,37} Eugenio was born 15 Nov 1760 in Valero, Salamanca, Spain, ^{33,38,39,40} was christened 23 Nov 1760 in Valero, Salamanca, Spain, ³³ died 12 Mar 1849 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida ^{41,42,43} at age 88, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{30,31}

Marriage Notes: No marriage record has been found for Eugenio and Francesca but the marriage probably took place in Francesca's home town, Pensacola, about 1797.

General Notes: In his obituary and at his gravesite, Eugenio Antonio Sierra was said to be 99 years old. In his will he gives his age, on 9 July 1847, as eighty-seven years less five months and six days, putting his birth on 15 Nov 1760. His baptismal certificate gives his date of birth as 15 Nov 1760 and his baptism on 23 November 1760.

Various sources state that Eugenio came to Pensacola with Bernardo de Galvez in 1771, but he was too young, only about eleven. He might have gone to Pensacola with Galvez in 1781 but, so far, no documented proof. He was in Pensacola in 1786 when he served as a witness in a criminal case.

One short online biographical sketch of Eugenio noted that he was sent Fort San Marcos in St. Augustine when he and Dr. Juan Ruby, the surgeon-major, did not get along, but he was sent to San Marcos - Fort Marks, now St. Marks in Wakulla County, an important Spanish fort in North central Florida south of Tallahassee.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Chief Medical Practitioner, Royal Hospital of Pensacola, 30 Jun 1786, Pensacola, Florida.⁴⁴ Gave statements in a criminal proceedings
- Court Case: Witness in a criminal process, 30 Jun 1786, Pensacola, Florida. ⁴⁴ Dn Eujenio de Sierra, chief medical practitioner of the Royal Hospital of Pensacola, age 22, was named as one of those who gave statements in the criminal proceedings against Salvador Sanchez, age 20, soldier attached to the Eighth Co. of the 2d Battalion, Infantry Regiment of Louisiana, accused of having killed another in his company. Eugenio signed his name as Eujenio Sierra.
- Census: Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1820, Pensacola, Florida.¹⁷ D. Eugenio Sierra, 59, born Castile [Spain], surgeon. Living with the family are: Francisco Dauphin, 91, widower, born France, sailor, and his son Santiago Dauphin, 50, single, born Pensacola, guide. Francisco is the father of

Francesca and Santiago is her brother.

- Census: 1840, Escambia County, Florida.⁴⁵ Eugenio A. Sierra, 1 male, 70-80, 1 female, 36-55; living west of Escambia River, Florida Territory, U.S. (most of Pensacola is west of the river)
- Will: 9 Jul 1847, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁴⁶ The estate was left to four of his children: Irene, Isabella, Joseph and Stephen. His two daughters, Eulalie and Gertrudis (half sister to the others) were disinherited and given only two reals each.
- Notice of Death: Pensacola Gazette, 17 Mar 1849, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁴⁷ p.3: DIED In this city on the 12th inst., Dr. E. A. Sierra, aged 99 years and four months.
- Probate: 15 Mar 1849, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁴⁶
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 1849, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³¹
- Gravestone Inscription:³⁰ In Memory of Eugenio A. Sierra who departed this life March 12, 1849, aged 99 years

Children from this marriage were:

+ 15 F i. Eulalie Sierra⁴⁸ was born circa 1798 in Pensacola, Florida.^{48,49}

Eulalie married **Joseph Cadolf**⁴⁸ (b. ca. 1874) 19 Sep 1829 in Escambia County, Florida.^{50,51}

+ <u>16</u> F ii. **Isabella Eugenia Sierra**³⁰ was born 6 Mar 1799 in St. Marks, Florida,^{17,42,52,53,54} died 13 May 1889 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{30,55,56,57,58} at age 90, and was buried 14 May 1889 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{30,59}

Isabella married **Dr. John Brosnaham**³⁰ (b. 1 Apr 1791, d. 11 Jun 1871) 30 Dec 1828 in Escambia County, Florida.⁶⁰

+ 17 F iii. Irene Marie Sierra was born circa 1802,¹⁷ died 17 Nov 1883 in St. Louis, Missouri⁶¹ about age 81, and was buried in St. Louis, Missouri.⁶¹

Irene married **Gen. Pitcairn Morrison**⁶² (b. 18 Sep 1795, d. 5 Oct 1887) 18 Dec 1823 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶³

+ 18 M iv. **Joseph Sierra**^{64,65} was born circa 1804 in Pensacola, Florida,^{64,66,67} died 16 May 1867 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida⁶⁸ about age 63, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶⁹

Joseph married Marian Mulligan⁷⁰ 7 Dec 1826 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷⁰

Joseph next married **Joaquina De La Rua**^{71,72} (b. ca. 1804, d. 27 Aug 1872) 17 Oct 1829 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷³

19 M v. Juan Sierra¹⁷ was born circa 1813 in Pensacola, Florida.¹⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1820, Pensacola, Florida.¹⁷ Juan Sierra, 7, single, born Pensacola
- 20 M vi. **Stephen E. Sierra**^{30,74} was born about 1816 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ^{74,75,76} died 20 May 1853 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{74,77} about age 37, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁰

General Notes: The name on Stephen's gravestone is Stephen E. Sierra. The E is said to be for Estevan in some sources, such as his father's will, but his first name is already Stephen. E. could stand for Eugenio as well.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: Spanish Census, 1820, Pensacola, Florida.¹⁷ Esteban, 4, single, born Pensacola
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁷⁸ Stephen E. Sierra, 34, clerk, born FL. Living with the Dr. John Brosnaham family
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 1853, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ^{30,74} Stephen E. Sierra, d. May 20, 1853, aged 35 years

Third Generation (Grandchildren)

Florencio T. Commyns (Maria Lafon², Ysabel¹) was born in 1796 and died in 1848 at age 52.
Florencio married Josephine Maria Philbert. Josephine was born in 1802 and died in 1871 at age 69.

Children from this marriage were:

- 21 F i. Josephine M. Commyns was born in 1830 and died in 1860 at age 30.
- 22 F ii. Mary Louisa "Lucia" Commyns was born in 1830 and died in 1909 at age 79.
- 23 F iii. Octavia Josephine Commyns was born in 1837.
- 24 F iv. Rosa Virginia Commyns was born in 1841 and died in 1893 at age 52.
- 25 F v. Christina Isabella Commyns was born in 1842 and died in 1908 at age 66.
- 26 M vi. Thomas P. Commyns was born in 1870 and died in 1899 at age 29.
- 15. Eulalie Sierra⁴⁸ (Francesca Dauphin², Ysabel¹) was born circa 1798 in Pensacola, Florida.^{48,49}

General Notes: Dr. Eugenio Antonio Sierra's will left his estate to four of his children: Irene, Isabella, Joseph and Stephen. His two daughters, Eulalie and Gertrudis (half sister to the others) were disinherited and given only two reals each.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1820, Pensacola, Florida. ¹⁷ Eulalia Sierra, 22, single, born Pensacola
- Census: 1850, Escambia County, Florida. 48 Eulalie Cadole, 50, born FL
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷⁹ Eulalie Cadolf, 65, born FL. She is head of household

Eulalie married **Joseph Cadolf**⁴⁸ 19 Sep 1829 in Escambia County, Florida. ^{50,51} Joseph was born circa 1874 in France.⁴⁸

Noted events in his life were:

• Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁴⁸ Joseph Cadole, 76, born France

Children from this marriage were:

27 F i. Josephine Cadolf⁴⁸ was born circa 1825 in Florida.⁴⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 48 Josephine Cadole, 25, born FL
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷⁹ Josephine Cadolf, 27 (she was 25 in the 1850 census), born Alabama

Josephine married Thomas Gorman 28 Oct 1865 in Greenville, Butler, Alabama.^{80,81}

Marriage Notes: West Florida Footprints, No. 15, 1994, p.10:

"Most of those married here were Roman Catholics and there was no Catholic church In Greenville at the time. John B. Baaser, Catholic priest, came from Mobile to perform the marriage ceremonies for the following couples; Marcus Lyons and Mill Amelia Horsier. May 19, 1863; Henry Mitchell and Miss Paulin DeVilliers, August 15, 1963, and on this same date Alex L. Surgis married Mary Lousia Rochblave [sic]; Peter Doulln and Miss Ela F. D. Laulls, February 5, 1864; **Thomas Gorma [sic]and Miss Josephine Cadolf, October 28, 1865;** and Willie W. Mann and Miss Nettie Maura, February 11. 1866."

Journal of the West Florida Genealogical Society http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~flwfgs/footprints.htm

28 F ii. Angeline Cadolf⁸² was born circa 1832 in Florida⁸² and died 1 Jul 1861 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida⁸³ about age 29.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁸² Angeline Cadole, 18, born FL
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷⁹ Angelic Cadolf, 25, born FL she was 18 in the 1850 census
- 29 F iii. Caroline Cadolf⁸² was born circa 1837 in Florida.⁸²

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁸² Caroline Cadole, 13, born FL
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁷⁹ Caroline Cadolf, 23, born FL

16. Isabella Eugenia Sierra³⁰ (*Francesca Dauphin*², *Ysabel*¹) was born 6 Mar 1799 in St. Marks, Florida, ^{17,42,52,53,54} died 13 May 1889 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ^{30,55,56,57,58} at age 90, and was buried 14 May 1889 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{30,59}

General Notes: Isabella was born in St. Marks, Spanish West Florida, in what is now Wakulla County. St Marks was one of the important early ports in Florida on the Gulf of Mexico. It had been settled as a fort site by the Spanish in 1679, many years before Florida became a territory in 1821.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1820, Pensacola, Florida. ¹⁷ Ysabel Sierra, 20, single, born Pensacola
- Census: 1830, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁸⁴
- Census: 1840, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁸⁵
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁸⁶ Isabella, age 50, born Fla.
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁸⁷ Isabel Brosnahan, 60, value real estate \$3000, born Florida.
- Census: Pensacola, Escambia County, Florida, 1870.⁸⁸
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁸⁹ Isabelle Brosnaham, but last name is nearly illegible, age 81, born Florida.
- Residence: Romana St., 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 90
- Will: 3 Jun 1882, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 91,92 codicil added 22 July 1885
- Notice of Death: The Daily News, 14 May 1889, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁹³ p.4: DEATH OF MRS. BROSNAHAM.

Mrs. Isabella Brosnaham, born at St. Marks, Wakulla county, Fla., in March 1799, died in this city last night at 9 o'clock. the lateness of the hour at which information of Mrs. Brosnaham reached The News office, prevents more extended reference in this issue.

- Obituary: The Daily News, 15 May 1889, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 94 "
- Probate: 21 May 1889, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁹²
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 31,95
- Gravestone Inscription:⁹⁶ Isabella Eugenia Brosnaham, wife of Dr. John Brosnaham, B. at St. Marks, Fla, Mar. 6, 1799, d. at Pensacola, Fla., May 13, 1889

Isabella married **Dr. John Brosnaham**,³⁰ son of **Andrew Brosnahan**⁹⁷ and **Margaret Rim**, 30 Dec 1828 in Escambia County, Florida.⁶⁰ John was born 1 Apr 1791 in Catskill, Albany, New York, ^{30,42,98,99,100,101} was christened 28 Jun 1791 in Catskill, Albany, New York, ¹⁰² died 11 Jun 1871 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{30,103} at age 80, and was buried in 1871 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁰

General Notes: Obituary in the "Medical and Surgical Reports, Philadelphia, PA, 8 July 1871, p.46:

DIED. BROSNAHAM--Dr. John Brosnaham, one of the oldest citizens of Pensacola, Florida, died in that city June 11th, at the age of 80 years.

Mary Maguire, researcher and descendant of Dr. John Brosnaham, stated in a phone call to me that John Brosnaham graduated at North River, New Jersey in 1813 with a certificate to practice medicine; that he sailed from Sandy Hook, New Jersey, as a surgeon during the War of 1812. The Hudson River used to be known as the North River and Columbia University is on the Hudson River, but on the New York side, not the New Jersey side of the river. My notes say he left from New York, but Sandy Hook is across from New York and it is possible the *General Armstrong*

sailed from there. Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 28 Jun 1791, Catskill, Albany, New York.^{104,105,106} Chr 28 June 1791, John, [parents:] Andrew Bruschenham and Pegge.
- Education: 1797.¹⁰⁷ Attended school in Catskill taught by Elisha Bishop, August, 1797 to 17 March 1798, 156 days.
- Census: 1800, Catskill, Greene, New York.¹⁰⁸ Listed in census as 1 male under 10.
- Census: 1810, Catskill, Greene, New York.¹⁰⁹ Listed in census as 1 of 2 males 16-26.
- Education: Between 1811 and 1812, New York, New York.^{110,111,112,113} Attended College of Physicians and Surgeons, Columbia University
- Legal Document: 1814.¹¹⁴ Power of Attorney given to his father Andrew Brosnaham by his son John while he is at sea aboard the privateer General Armstrong
- Military: War of 1812, 1814.^{115,116} Surgeon on board the privateer *General Armstrong* during the War of 1812. The brig was in the harbor of Horta on the island of Fayal in the Azores, 14 Sept 1814, when the British, with whom the Americans were at war, attempted to board the *General Armstrong*. Their fleet included the warships *Plantagenet, Rota and Carnation*. The Americans fired back and a fight ensued. The fight ended when the Americans, outnumbered by the British, scuttled the ship and it sank in the harbor. 120 British were killed and 7 Americans. Brosnaham and the rest of the crew eventually sailed to Amelia Island in Florida and then to Savannah. On 20 December, after arriving in Wilmington, North Carolina, he signed on board the USS *Saratoga*. His whereabouts after that are unknown although his obituary noted that he spent time in Matanzas, Cuba, before ending up in Pensacola.
- Census: 1820, Pensacola, Florida.¹¹⁷ Dr. Juan Bronnaham [Brosnaham], 35, born England, medical doctor, enumerated with wife Josefa Martinez, 19, and daughter Margarita, 1, and one other female, Magdalena, 14.
- Will: 1823.¹¹⁸ This will was never probated. Another will was written in 1870.
- Census: 1830, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹¹⁹ Juan Brosnaham, age 30-40, 2 females and 5 slaves
- Property: 7 Sep 1835.¹²⁰ ... a tract of land which has been surveyed as Section Five, in Township One, North, of Range Thirty, West, containing Two Thousand Eight Hundred and Seventy Six Acres, an Island in the Escambia River, in the West Florida Land District
- Census: 1840, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹²¹ Listed as John Brosnahan or Brosnaham, age between 50-60.
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹²² Listed as John Brosnaham, age 59, M.D., b. New York, value of real estate \$25,000.
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹²³ John Brosnahan is 69, value real estate: \$20,000, pers. prop.: \$15,000, born Algiers - although this is probably wrong - born Catskill. There is no Algiers, NY, but perhaps an area near Catskill. Living also in the household: his son John A. and wife Ellen; son George O.; and four grandchildren: Mary E. Shuttleworth, David D. Shuttleworth, J.G. Shuttleworth, and John Dudley Shuttleworth.
- Political Office: Acting Mayor, 1862, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹²⁴ "On May 10, 1862, acting mayor Dr. John Brosnaham officially surrendered Pensacola to the Union officers. The few men who remained in the city and who refused to sign the oath of allegiance to the United States faced imprisonment."
- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹²⁵ Age 79, physician, value of real estate \$69,000, value of personal property \$10,000, born NY, father and mother foreign born.
- Will: 7 Dec 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ^{126,127}
- Notice of Death: 8 Jul 1871.¹²⁸ In the "Medical and Surgical Reporter," Philadelphia, PA
- Obituary: 1871, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹²⁹ Reprint of an obituary that appeared in the Pensacola Commercial at the time John Brosnaham died.
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 1871, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 30
- Gravestone Inscription: 1871.³⁰ "Here is, rest in Heaven---John Brosnaham, M.D., b. at Catskill, N.Y, Apr. 1, 1791, d. at Pensacola, Fla., June 11, 1871"

- Probate: 19 Oct 1871, Escambia County, Florida.¹²⁷
- Newspaper article: "New Yorker Brosnaham became a city leader", 13 Nov 1999, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹³⁰ Pensacola News-Journal biographical sketch of Dr. John Brosnaham.

Children from this marriage were:

30 F i. **Florida I. Brosnaham**¹³¹ was born 18 Jan 1829 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ³⁰ died 25 Nov 1851 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{30,132,133} at age 22, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1830, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹³⁴ Listed in census as 1 female under 5.
- Census: 1840, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹³⁵ Listed in census as 1 female 10-15.
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹³⁶ Listed as Florida Renshaw, 21, born Fla., living in father's household with her husband.
- Gravestone Inscription: 1851.³⁰ "Florida, wife of Lieut. F. B. Renshaw and dau. of Dr. John Brosnaham, b. Jan. 18, 1829, d. Nov. 25, 1851"
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.

Florida married **Francis B. Renshaw** 9 Dec 1848 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹³⁷ Francis was born 23 May 1815 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, ^{30,138,139} died 9 Jun 1867 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida³⁰ at age 52, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁰

General Notes: Francis is mostly documented as Francis B. Renshaw. I have seen his middle name as Bostick and Budden. I originally went with Bostick, but then felt that Budden was correct. A marriage took place between James Renshaw and Frances Budden on 15 June 1802. (Sources: *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol. 24, 1900, p.104, "A Register of Marriages and Deaths, 1802;" *Pennsylvania Marriages, 1709-1802*, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 503614, "marriage of Francis Renshaw and Frances Budden, 15 June 1802, Market Square Presbyterian Church, Germantown, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.)

Secondly, Fannie Rector Steen married "Frank Gale Renshaw, M.D., of Pensacola, Fla., July 26, 1887. He, son of Lieutenant Francis Budden Renshaw, U.S.N., of Philadelphia, Pa." (Source: *Pierre Fauconnier and His Descendants: With some Account of the Allied Valleaux*, by Abraham Ernest Helffenstein, p.151.)

Thirdly, In a Rootsweb post, *Early Phila. Renshaws & Allied Surnames*, 15 July 1999, a descendant of John Renshaw, 1685, is Richard Renshaw, born 19 Mar 1709/10 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, PA, died 18 Mar 1799 in Philadelphia, married Ann Steel abt 1735 in Philadelphia, dau of James Steel and Anne. Child of Richard Renshaw and Ann Steel is Francis Renshaw, born 5 Mar 1780, Philadelphia, Philadelphia, PA, died 31 May 1815, Philadelphia; married Frances Budden 15 June 1802, Philadelphia, PA.; she was born 11 Dec 1778, Philadelphia, PA.

These pieces of information led me to believe, with no definite proof, that Francis B. Renshaw, born in Philadelphia in 1815, was likely the son of Francis and Frances Budden Renshaw and that his middle initial B stands for Budden, his mother's maiden name. If this is true, Francis B. Renshaw's father died the same month he was born. His mother may have remarried.

I later came across a blog which gave his name as Francis Bostock Renshaw and Francis Bostick Renshaw. This Bostock name came into the family with a marriage to a Bostock from Barbados. So it is possible that Frank's middle name was Bostock or Bostick. Too bad he is not around to tell us.

Noted events in his life were:

- Military: 8 Sep 1841.¹⁴⁰ Passed Midshipman to be Lieutenant, U.S. Navy
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹⁴¹ Listed as Francis B. Renshaw, 34, born Penn., USN; living in father-in-law's household.
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹⁴² F.B. Renshaw, 45, born PA
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 30,143
- Gravestone Inscription:³⁰ "Frank B. Renshaw, b. May 23, 1815, d. June 9, 1867"

31 M ii. **Dr. John Andrew Brosnaham**¹⁴⁴ was born 31 Aug 1830 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida,^{145,146,147,148} died 9 Jan 1905 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{148,149,150,151,152,153} at age 74, and was buried 10 Jan 1905 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{154,155,156}

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence:¹⁵⁷ Gull Point, Pensacola, Florida
- Census: 1840, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁵⁸ Listed as 1 male age 10-15.
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁵⁹ Listed as John A., age 20, born Fla.
- Education: 9 Mar 1853.^{160,161} University of New York, Degree of Doctor of Medicine
- Occupation: 1854.¹⁶² Goldminer, for three years in California
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁶³ John A. Brosnahan, 29, dentist, born Florida.
- Census: 1870, Molino, Escambia, Florida.¹⁶⁴ John Brosnahan, 39, surgeon, born Florida.
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁶⁵ John A. Brosanhan, 49, doctor, born FL, father born NY, mother born FL. Walker Ingraham, 20, is living with the family as a hired man. John's daughter Isabel later marries Walker.
- Will: 7 Jun 1904, Escambia County, Florida. ¹⁶⁶ John left his estate to his wife Sallie Moseley Brosnaham, his executor, and at her death to his three surviving children. Sallie was his second wife and the mother of his youngest child, John Andrew, born in 1900, still a minor. A codicil on 11 June 1904 added two more executors, his son Henry Ashton Brosnaham and his son-in-law, Walker Ingraham, husband of his daughter Isabel.
- Obituary: 9 Jan 1905.¹⁴⁴ The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, p.1,3
- Funeral Home: 10 Jan 1905.¹⁴⁴ Northup & Wood, Pensacola, Florida
- Funeral Service: 10 Jan 1905.¹⁴⁴ Christ Church, 3:30 p.m., Pensacola, Florida
- Probate: 17 Jan 1905, Escambia County, Florida. ¹⁶⁷ Will admitted to probate.
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 154,168
- Gravestone Inscription:¹⁵⁴ "John Andrew Brosnaham, M.D., b. Aug. 31, 1830, d. Jan. 9, 1905"

John married **Mary Eleanor Walker**^{144,169} 23 Dec 1856 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{170,171} Mary was born 11 Oct 1836 in Alexandria, Virginia,^{172,173,174} died 17 Jul 1894 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{154,175,176,177} at age 57, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{154,173,178}

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹⁷⁹ Listed as Ellen, age 21, living with her in-laws, John and Isabel Brosnahan.
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁸⁰ Mary E. is 43, born VA, father born MA, mother born MD
- Obituary: The Daily News, 18 Jul 1894, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁸¹ p.1: "Death of Mrs. J.A. Brosnaham"
- Funeral Service: 18 Jul 1894.¹⁸² Christ Church, 5:00 p.m., Pensacola, Florida
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹⁵⁴

John next married **Sallie W. Moseley**,^{183,184,185} daughter of **Daniel Willis Moseley**^{184,185} and **Mary Elizabeth Stevenson**,^{184,185} 30 Sep 1896 in Richmond, Virginia.^{144,184} Sallie was born 7 Sep 1865 in Richmond, Virginia, ^{184,185} died 16 Nov 1913 in Richmond, Virginia¹⁸⁵ at age 48, and was buried in Richmond, Virginia.¹⁸⁵

General Notes: Sallie had a twin sister, Mary Moseley Floyd. They are buried together in Mary's plot.



Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Shockoe Hill Cemetery, Richmond, Virginia.¹⁸⁵ Plot: Range 26, Sec. 8: "Sallie Moseley Brosnaham, wife of Dr. John A. Brosnaham, Born Sept. 7, 1865, Died Nov. 16, 1913."
- 32 F iii. Amanda Brosnaham^{30,186} was born 26 Sep 1832 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida,⁷⁷ died 26 Dec 1858 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida⁷⁷ at age 26, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁹⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1840, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹⁸⁷ Listed as 1 female age 5-10.
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁸⁸ Listed as Amanda, age 18, born Fla.
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁰
- Gravestone Inscription:³⁰ "Amanda, wife of W. L. Shuttleworth, and dau. of Dr. J. Brosnaham, b. Sept. 26, 1832, d. Dec. 26, 1858"

Amanda married **Colonel William Louis Shuttleworth**, ¹⁸⁹ son of **Mary**, 20 Feb 1851 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ^{190,191} William was born 6 Jan 1812 in Piscataway, Middlesex, New Jersey, ^{193,194,195,196} died 27 Sep 1871 in Brooklyn, Kings, New York.¹⁹⁷ at age 59, and was buried 30 Sep 1871 in Brooklyn, Kings, New York.^{198,199,200,201}



General Notes: Some information on the Shuttleworth family comes from a letter written by William L. Shuttleworth, June 28, 1979, from Canton, Ohio.

.....

Information in the Shuttleworth family file at the Pensacola Historical Society Research Library notes that William was born in New Jersey, son of Justin Shuttleworth who was in Washington's Army and was killed at Valley Forge in 1778. Justin's wife was Mary Dobbs of New York, her father being Samuel Dobbs of New York. Mary is buried at Greenwood Cemetery in Brooklyn. There is a Mary Shuttleworth buried at Greenwood Cemetery, in the same grave as her son William Louis, but Dobbs is not mentioned on the burial record for her. No Justin Shuttleworth has been found as yet.

.....

Col. William Louis Shuttleworth, US Marine Corps, served in the War with Mexico and the U.S. Civil War. During the Civil War he served in the Union forces. In April 1861 he was ordered to the *Minnesota* steam frigate and served on her two years, participating in the capture of Forts Clark and Hatteras, the action with the rebel ram *Virginia*, and numerous skirmishes in the neighboring rivers. At Hatteras he landed through a heavy surf and cut off the retreatl of stragglers from the forts. In April, 1863, he was ordered to Pensacola to assist in holding the navy yard, and commanded the marines there until 1865, when he was ordered to the marine barracks at the Brooklyn navy yard, where he is now on duty [1867].

Source: Fourth Annual Report of the Bureau of Military Statistics, State of New York, Albany, NY: Weed, Parsons and Co., 1867, digitized by Google, p.636. Note: Middle name is spelled Lewis in this biographical report.

.....

According to correspondence from Daniella Romano, Director, Brooklyn Navy Yard Archive, Building 92 (Marine Barracks) is the last standing of four buildings erected in 1857 for the U.S. Marine Corps, the others being officers' quarters, barracks and the gate house; 92 was the Marine Commandant's residence. The image in the NYPL Digital Gallery is of this barracks. The buildings were designed by Thomas Ustick Walter, the fourth Architect of the Capitol, who designed the Capitol dome and North and South wings. His extensive diaries and journals are kept at the Philadelphia Athenaeum (philaathenaeum.org). Daniella suggests that Wm. L. Shuttleworth, who was in charge of construction of the barracks in 1860, might be mentioned in these papers.

Email from Daniella Romano to Anne Field, 29 Apr 2008. Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Officer, US Marine Corps. 202,203
- Military Enlistment: Entered the Navy, 1831.²⁰⁴
- Military: Promoted to Carpenter, U.S. Navy, 1834.²⁰⁴
- Military: U.S.S. Falmouth arrives in New York after cruise of 970 days;, 1 Feb 1834.²⁰⁵ Shuttleworth is the ship carpenter
- Military: 20 Oct 1834.²⁰⁶ Frigate Potomac sails from Boston to the Mediterranean; Shuttleworth is vice carpenter.
- Military: 29 Sep 1836.²⁰⁷ On board the frigate "Potomac" in Gibraltar and about to head home; Shuttleworth is ship carpenter.
- Military: In a squadron aboard the Frigate "Potomac" in the Mediterranean,, Nov 1836.²⁰⁸ carpenter
- Military: Oct 1837.²⁰⁹ Carpenter on board the "Ohio" anchored in New York, headed for Boston
- Military: 28 Feb 1839.^{210,211} Resignation from U.S. Navy, transfer to U.S. Marine Corps and appointment to 2nd Lieutenant
- Military: 1 Mar 1840.²¹² Stationed at the Navy Yard, New York, as part of the Marine Guard, 2d Lieut. W.L. Shuttleworth
- Military: Stationed at the Marine Barracks, Brooklyn, NY, Jul 1840.²¹³
- Military: Military orders: Brooklyn, NY, Sep 1841.²¹⁴
- Military: Promotion to 2d Lieutenant, Marine Corps, Sep 1841.²¹⁵
- Appointed: Member of the Marine General Court Martial, Marine Barracks, Brooklyn, NY, for the "trial of such persons as may be brought before it.", 1842. ²¹⁶
- Military: 1 Jan 1843.²¹⁷ Home squadron is the steamer *Missouri*
- Military: 9 May 1843.²¹⁸ Lieut. W.L. Shuttleworth, U.S. Marines, detached from the "Missouri"
- Military: 21 Jun 1844.²¹⁹ Lieut. Wm. L. Shuttleworth on board the Vandalia sloop-of-war headed to the West Indies
- Military: Mexican War "was brevetted captain for conspicuous gallantry at the, 1847.²¹¹ bombardment and capture of Vera Cruz."
- Military: Promotion to 2d Lieutenant, vice, U.S. Marine Corps, 2 Mar 1847.²²⁰
- Military: Promoted to First Lieutenant and Brevet Captain, 16 Mar 1847.²⁰⁴
- Ship Info: Arrived in New Orleans on the steamboat "Pampero" from St. Marks, via Appalachicola and Pensacola: Capt. Shuttleworth, 1 Nov 1854.²²¹
- Military: Arrival in Porto Praya (Praia), Cape Verde Islands, on the U.S. "Ship, 16 May 1856.²²² Jamestown" - W.L. Shuttleworth, Capt. of Marines
- Military: Promoted to Captain, 28 Sep 1857.²⁰⁴
- Census: 1860, Brooklyn, Kings, New York.²²³
- Military: In charge of construction of the new Marine Barracks at the Brooklyn, 1860, Brooklyn, Kings, New York.²²⁴ In charge of construction of the new Marine Barracks at the Brooklyn Navy Yard
- Residence: "Mansion House" a boarding house in Brooklyn, NY, 1860.²⁰³
- Military: Capt. Shuttleworth of the U.S. Marine Corps arrived in New York,, 6 May 1861.²²⁵ staying at the Astor Hotel
- Ship Info: Arrived in New York on steamship "George Washington" from New Orleans, Major Shuttleworth, 14 Jun 1863.²²⁶
- Military: Promotion from Captain to Major, U.S. Marine Corps, 6 Feb 1864.²²⁷
- Military: Col. Wm. L. Shuttleworth, part of Marine Guard at the Navy Yard,, 1 Jan 1865.²²⁸ Pensacola

- Ship Info: Arrived in New York from New Orleans on the steamship "Star of the Union: Col. Shuttleworth, J.G. Shuttleworth, D. Shuttleworth, Mary Shuttleworth, 12 Jun 1865.²²⁹
- Residence: Flushing Ave., near Adelphi, Brooklyn, Kings County, New York, 1867.²³⁰
- Residence: 244 Fulton St., Brooklyn, Kings County, New York, 1869.²³¹
- Census: 1870, Brooklyn, Kings, New York.²³²
- Property: Real Estate: \$20,000; Personal property: \$25,000, 1870.²³³
- Residence: 278 Cumberland, Brooklyn, Kings County, New York, 1870.²³⁴
- Residence: Boarding house, Brooklyn, Kings Co., NY, 1870.²³³
- Residence: 270 Cumberland St., 20th Ward, Brooklyn, Kings County, New York, 1871.¹⁹⁸
- Undertaker: G. S. Davis, Sep 1871.²³⁵
- Notice of Death: 28 Sep 1871.²³⁶ "DIED. Shuttleworth--In Brooklyn, on Wednesday, September 27, Colonel William L. Shuttleworth, U.S. Marine Corps, aged 59 years, 8 months and 21 days.
- Obituary: 29 Sep 1871, Brooklyn, Kings, New York.²³⁷ Friday evening in the *Brooklyn* Eagle
- Obituary: New York Times, 2 Oct 1871, Brooklyn, Kings, New York. p.8, col. 4: Col. William L. Shuttleworth, of the United States Marine Service, was buried on Saturday afternoon from No. 270 Cumberland Street. Col. Shuttleworth was fifty-nine years of age, and had been in the service about thirty-eight years. The funeral services were conducted by Chaplain Henderson and Rev. Mr. Meredetti, and the interment was made in Green-Wood. A battalion of Marines acted as escort.
- Funeral Service: 30 Sep 1871. At 2:00 p.m. on Saturday, from his residence at 270 Cumberland St., Brooklyn; burial at Green-Wood Cemetery, Brooklyn
- Gravestone Inscription: Oct 1871.²⁰⁰ In memory of Col. Wm. L. Shuttleworth, U.S. Marine Corps, born January 6th, 1812, died September 27th, 1871. The bottom half of the inscription is for his mother, Mary
- Cemetery: Greenwood, 1871, Brooklyn, Kings, New York.²³⁵ Originally Interred In Lot 3891 - The Receiving Vault - A Temporary holding catacomb; Later removed to Lot 20157 On 5 Oct 1871. Buried with Wm. L. Shuttleworth on 5 Oct 1871 were his mother, Mary, and son, Samuel, who had been interred elsewhere in Green-Wood; his son John George was later buried in the same plot
- Probate: Administration, 3 Oct 1871, Brooklyn, Kings, New York.²³⁸ Wm. L. Shuttleworth died intestate; administration of his estate was given to his son John George Shuttleworth
- 33 F iv. Georgianna Eugenia Brosnaham³⁰ was born 20 Mar 1834 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida,^{96,239,240} died 6 Sep 1910 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{77,241} at age 76, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁰ Another name for Georgianna was "Jurgie."

General Notes: In Georgiana's obituary, she is survived by three daughters and one son: Mrs. Joseph Grant, Mrs. F.E. Thompson, Mrs. John Day, and Mr. Frank G. Renshaw. In the 1870 census, it looks like she has three daughters: Bella [Isabella?], age 12; Georgia E. [Ella] 10, and Florence, 6. Frank G. [Gale] is 13. There is a tombstone of Georgia Ella Renshaw in St. Michael's Cemetery: Georgia Ella Renshaw, b. Aug. 27, 1860, d. May 31, 1883. Erected by her beloved mother. In the 1880 census Wm. Kirk and Georgiana have a daughter, Anna, age 4. So the surviving daughters mentioned in the obituary are Bella, Florence, and Anna.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1840, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹⁸⁷ Listed as 1 female age 5-10.
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁴² Georgiana, age 16, born Fla.
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁴² G.E. Renshaw, 25, born Florida
- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁴³ Georgiana Renshaw, 37, born FL, living in the household of her parents, John and Isabella Brosnaham
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁴⁴ Georgiana, 46, born Florida, keeping

house. She is also listed with her husband, Wm., and daughter Anna elsewhere in the census. This census, June 17, she is listed as Georgiana Kirk, 46, keeping house; living with her mother, Isabella Sierra Brosnaham and others on Romana St.

- Census: 1900, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁴⁵ Georgiana Kirk, Head, born March 1834, age 66, married 26 years, mother of 1 child, 1 child still living [although this is not correct], born Pensacola, home owned, no mortgage, house.
- Census: 1910, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁴⁶ Living with daughter Anna Kirk Day and family; listed as Kirk Brosnahan, mother-in-law, widow, age 73, mother of 5 children, 4 living. Residing on North Palafox.
- Obituary: 7 Sep 1910.²⁴⁷ Pensacola Journal, Pensacola, Florida, p.2
- Gravestone Inscription:³⁰ "Mother----Georgiana Eugenia Kirk, b. Pensacola, Fla., Mar. 20, 1834, d. Sept. 6, 1910"
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁴⁸

Georgianna married **Francis B. Renshaw** 18 Aug 1855 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁴⁹ Francis was born 23 May 1815 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania,^{30,138,139} died 9 Jun 1867 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida ³⁰ at age 52, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁰

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage Fact: Report of marriage in New York City, New York Co., New York, 2 Sep 1855.²⁵⁰
- Marriage Notice: Pensacola Gazette, 18 Aug 1855, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁵¹ p.2:

Married - This morning, at the residence of the bride's father, in this city, Lieut. FRANCIS B. RENSHAW, U.S. Navy to Miss GEORGIANA E., daughter of Doctor Juan Brosnaham.

Georgia and Pennsylvania papers please copy.

General Notes: Francis is mostly documented as Francis B. Renshaw. I have seen his middle name as Bostick and Budden. I originally went with Bostick, but then felt that Budden was correct. A marriage took place between James Renshaw and Frances Budden on 15 June 1802. (Sources: *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol. 24, 1900, p.104, "A Register of Marriages and Deaths, 1802;" *Pennsylvania Marriages, 1709-1802*, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 503614, "marriage of Francis Renshaw and Frances Budden, 15 June 1802, Market Square Presbyterian Church, Germantown, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.)

Secondly, Fannie Rector Steen married "Frank Gale Renshaw, M.D., of Pensacola, Fla., July 26, 1887. He, son of Lieutenant Francis Budden Renshaw, U.S.N., of Philadelphia, Pa." (Source: *Pierre Fauconnier and His Descendants: With some Account of the Allied Valleaux*, by Abraham Ernest Helffenstein, p.151.)

Thirdly, In a Rootsweb post, *Early Phila. Renshaws & Allied Surnames*, 15 July 1999, a descendant of John Renshaw, 1685, is Richard Renshaw, born 19 Mar 1709/10 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, PA, died 18 Mar 1799 in Philadelphia, married Ann Steel abt 1735 in Philadelphia, dau of James Steel and Anne. Child of Richard Renshaw and Ann Steel is Francis Renshaw, born 5 Mar 1780, Philadelphia, Philadelphia, PA, died 31 May 1815, Philadelphia; married Frances Budden 15 June 1802, Philadelphia, PA.; she was born 11 Dec 1778, Philadelphia, PA.

These pieces of information led me to believe, with no definite proof, that Francis B. Renshaw, born in Philadelphia in 1815, was likely the son of Francis and Frances Budden Renshaw and that his middle initial B stands for Budden, his mother's maiden name. If this is true, Francis B. Renshaw's father died the same month he was born. His mother may have remarried.

I later came across a blog which gave his name as Francis Bostock Renshaw and Francis Bostick Renshaw. This Bostock name came into the family with a marriage to a Bostock from Barbados. So it is possible that Frank's middle name was Bostock or Bostick. Too bad he is not around to tell us.

Noted events in his life were:

- Military: 8 Sep 1841.¹⁴⁰ Passed Midshipman to be Lieutenant, U.S. Navy
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.¹⁴¹ Listed as Francis B. Renshaw, 34, born Penn., USN; living in father-in-law's household.

- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁴² F.B. Renshaw, 45, born PA
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 30,143
- Gravestone Inscription: ³⁰ "Frank B. Renshaw, b. May 23, 1815, d. June 9, 1867"

Georgianna next married **William Kirk**²⁵² 26 Mar 1874 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{253,254} William was born about 1829 in Ohio ^{255,256} and died 6 Mar 1909²⁵⁷ about age 80.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁵⁸ Wm. Kirk, 41, married, lawyer, born Ohio, father born Scotland, mother born Ireland. Living on Palafox St. He is listed in the census with his wife Georgiana, and daughter Anna who are both listed in the census also under Isabella Brosnaham on Romana St. This census was recorded on June 28.
- Census: 1900, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁵⁹ Census enumerator was William Kirk. He is also the first person on the page and the only one listed for the street Zaragossa St. The rest are on Jefferson St. Georgiana, and daughter, Anna, are listed elsewhere but Georgiana is listed in census as married. William Kirk is listed as head, born Nov 1834, age 65, divorced, lawyer, born Ohio, parents both born in Ireland.
- 34 M v. **George Othman Brosnaham**²⁶⁰ was born 17 Dec 1835 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida,^{261,262,263,264} died 17 Jan 1933 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{263,265,266,267,268,269,270} at age 97, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁶⁰

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: Surgeon, Confederate Army, Confederate States of America.²⁶⁰



- Census: 1840, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁷¹ Listed in census as 1 male under 5.
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁷² George O., age 14, born Fla., attended school within year.
- Medical Degree: 1859, New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana.²⁷³ "Graduated from the medical department of the New Orleans University." This is possibly the Medical College of Louisiana founded in 1834, and now known as Tulane University School of Medicine. New Orleans University was founded in 1956.
- Occupation: Surgeon.²⁶⁰
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁷⁴ Living with parents, George O., 24, M.D., born Florida.
- Military Enlistment: 1861.²⁷³ Enlisted in Company A, Pensacola Rifle Rangers, 2d FL inf., commanded by Capt. E. A. Perry. He was orderly sergeant of the company during its service in capturing and garrisoning the Navy yard.
- Military Enlistment: 25 May 1861.²⁷⁵ Company A, 2d Infantry Regiment, Florida, enlisted as a private
- Military Service: Oct 1861.²⁷³ Joined an Alabama cavalry company at Pensacola; participated in the battles of Shiloh, Chickamauga and Wheeler's cavalry raids and battles.
- Military Service: 20 Sep 1863.²⁷⁵ Wounded at Chicamauga, GA, during the Civil War
- Military Service: 1864.²⁷⁵ Promoted to Full Assistant Surgeon, C.S.A.
- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁷⁶ George O., 35, physician, value of personal property \$200, born FL, living with parents.
- Business Dealings: Brosnaham Drug Store, 1875, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ²⁷³ Opened in 1875, possibly closed when he retired in 1892.
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁷⁷ George is 44.
- Certificate: Certificate of Pharmacy, 15 Nov 1889, Florida.²⁷⁸ Certificate from the State of Florida, Board of Pharmacy, George O. Brosnaham is a registered pharmacist, dated 15 November 1889.

- Census: 1900, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁷⁹ G.O. Brosnaham, born Dec 1834, age 60, married 26 years (but wife died in 1895), born FL, physician, owns house with mortgage.
- Will: 1907-1932, Escambia County, Florida. ¹³⁰ A copy of a handwritten will of George O. Brosnaham, dated 27 May 1907, and a copy of a typed will by him, dated June 1932, are in the Brosnaham family file in the Pensacola Historical Society. In the first will, his property is left to his three surviving children, share and share alike. His son George and his daughter Maybelle are appointed executors and" as advisors to his son John C. Brosnaham to aid him and see that he is not enticed to part with any part of his bequest by an unscrupulous person or persons and to advise him in and how he should this bequest." In the 1932 will he leaves all his property, real, personal and/or mixed, to "M. I. Brosnaham, my daughter" except that he leaves his two sons \$1.00 each. His daughter Maybelle is appointed executor. On the same day he wrote the 1907 will he entered into an indenture whereby he, for the price of \$1, conveyed to them many lots in Pensacola, on Government St., Romana St., Intendencia St. and more.
- Census: 1910, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ²⁸⁰ Geo O Brosnahan, head, 75, widowed, born FL, father born NY, mother born FL, physician, general practice, living at 504 Moreno St.
- Census: 1920, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁸¹ George O., head, home owned free of mortgage, age 84, widowed, born FL, physician, retired.
- Property: 1928.²⁸² Certificate to title of patent for Lot 201 in Block 25 and a lot or parcel joining Lot 293 in Block 16, Pensacola, Florida
- Obituary: Pensacola Journal, 18 Jan 1933, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ²⁸³ "Dr. Brosnaham, One of Oldest Natives, Dies."
- Death Fact:²⁸⁴ George Brosnaham died at his home "Whitecap" on Pensacola Bay.
- Obituary: 19 Jan 1933, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁸⁵ "Last Rites for Dr. Brosnaham This Morning."
- Funeral Home: 18 Jan 1933, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ²⁶³ Waters and Hibbert Funeral Home
- Gravestone Inscription:^{260,286} "Dr. George Othman Brosnahan, 1835-1933, Surgeon CSA"
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 248

George married **Cynthia McKee Gingles**,^{284,287} daughter of **Charles H. Gingles** and **Mary Morrison**, 5 Jul 1865 in Fort Deposit, Lowndes, Alabama.^{266,284,288} Cynthia was born 17 Jan 1841 in Hayneville, Lowndes, Alabama,^{266,289,290} died 1 Feb 1895 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida^{260,291,292,293} at age 54, and was buried 2 Feb 1895 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{260,294}

Marriage Notes: Married by Rev. William Glenn

General Notes: The Gingles family moved from Rocky River, NC, to Hayneville, AL. George Othman was stationed in several Alabama towns during the war which is how he met Cynthia. [Source: Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson, letters to Anne Field]

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁹⁵ Cynthia A. Brosnahan, 27, keeping house, born Alabama, living with husband's parents.
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.²⁹⁶ Cinthia is 29.
- Obituary: 2 Feb 1895, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ²⁹⁴ *The Daily News*, Saturday afternoon, p.2
- Gravestone Inscription:²⁶⁰ "Cynthia McKee, wife of Dr. G. O. Brosnaham, b. in Hayneville, Ala., Jan. 17, 1841, d. Pensacola, Fla., Feb. 1, 1895"
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 248

17. Irene Marie Sierra (*Francesca Dauphin*², *Ysabel*¹) was born circa 1802,¹⁷ died 17 Nov 1883 in St. Louis, Missouri⁶¹ about age 81, and was buried in St. Louis, Missouri.⁶¹

General Notes: Irene was born/baptized Maria Irene but later just went by Irene. Her year of birth varies. Her tombstone says she died in 1883, age 79. A brief obituary in a box of Morrison-Steen-

Little Family Papers, 1837-1887 in the Missouri History Museum Archives notes her death in Carondolet, age 78. Carondolet was an old area of St. Louis, Missouri. An 1820 Census of Pensacola lists dau Yrene, age 18. She is between Ysabel, 20, and Jose, 16. In the 1850 Census, she is 40; in 1870 she is 64; and in 1880 she is 75. My choice is to go with the census closest to her birth, the 1820 census, and put her year of birth at ca. 1802

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1820, Pensacola, Florida. ¹⁷ Yrene Sierra, 18, single, born Pensacola
- Census: 1850, Fort Lincoln, Medina, Texas.²⁹⁷ Irene M. Morrison, 40, born FL
- Census: 1870, Carondelet City, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁸ Irene M.Morrison, 64, Keeping house, born FL
- Census: 1880, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁹ Irine [sic] M. Morrison, 72, keeping house, born FL, father born Spain, mother born LA
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery & Mausoleum, 1883, St. Louis, Missouri.⁶¹

Irene married **Gen. Pitcairn Morrison**,⁶² son of **Joseph Morrison**³⁰⁰ and **Mary Rescola**,³⁰¹ 18 Dec 1823 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶³ Pitcairn was born 18 Sep 1795 in New York, died 5 Oct 1887 in Baltimore, Maryland³⁰² at age 92, and was buried in 1887 in St. Louis, Missouri.³⁰³

General Notes: Pitcairn Morrison was an officer in the U.S. Army, entering in 1820. He served in the Civil War as a Lt. Colonel in the 7th U.S. Infantry. Retired in 1863 and promoted to brevet brigadier general in 1865.

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1850, Fort Lincoln, Medina, Texas.²⁹⁷ Pitcairn Morrison, 50, Major, 8 Reg. Inf., born NY
- Census: 1870, Carondelet City, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁸ Patcoirn [sic] Morrison, 73, B.B.G. U.S.A., retired, born New York
- Census: 1880, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁹ Picairn [sic] Morrison, 84, head, retired U.S. Gen., born NY, parents born NY. This census was taken 5 June. There is another one taken in Nov. 1880 and he is P. Morrison, age 85.
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery and Mausoleum, 1887, St. Louis, Missouri. 303

Children from this marriage were:

35 F i. Frances "Fannie" McMahon Morrison^{304,305} was born in 1826 in New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana,^{304,306,307} died 20 Jan 1884 in St. Louis County, Missouri³⁰⁶ at age 58, and was buried in 1884 in St. Louis, Missouri.³⁰⁶

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, St. Louis, Missouri. 308 Frances M. Rector, 24, born LA
- Census: 1880, St. Louis, Missouri. 307 Fannie M. Rector, 53, born Louisiana
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery and Mausoleum, 1884, St. Louis, Missouri. ³⁰⁶ Section 13, Lot 128

Frances married Thaddeus Higgins.³⁰⁴ Thaddeus died 19 Sep 1845 in Texas.³⁰⁹

Frances next married **Maj. Thomas Rector**^{307,310} 27 Apr 1848 in Jefferson Barracks, Missouri.^{304,306} Thomas was born in 1824 in St. Louis County, Missouri, ^{307,310} died 9 Jun 1881 in St. Louis County, Missouri^{304,310} at age 57, and was buried in 1881 in St. Louis, Missouri.³¹⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1850, St. Louis, Missouri. 308 Thomas Rector, 25, born MO
- Census: 1880, St. Louis, Missouri.³⁰⁷ Thomas Rector, 55, head, born MO, father born VA, mother born MO, occupation: clerk
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery and Mausoleum, 1881, St. Louis, Missouri.³¹⁰
- 36 F ii. **Clara Le Maire Morrison**³¹¹ was born in New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana³⁰⁴ and died in 1846 in Jefferson Barracks, Missouri.³⁰⁴
- 37 M iii. Joseph Eugene Morrison³⁰⁴ was born in New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana³⁰⁴ and died in

New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana.³⁰⁴ Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1850, St. Louis, Missouri.³⁰⁸ Eugene J. Morrison, 14, born LA. In the household with his sister and family, Thomas and Fannie Morrison Rector. The rest of his family was in Texas except for sister Georgianna, also staying with Thomas and Fannie
- 38 F iv. Georgia Antoinette Morrison³¹² was born 13 Sep 1829 in Baton Rouge, East Baton Rouge, Louisiana,^{313,314} died 30 Jan 1884 in St. Louis, Missouri³¹² at age 54, and was buried 2 Feb 1884 in St. Louis, Missouri.³¹⁵

General Notes: Acccording to Mary Renshaw Maguire, Georgia was born at the Baton Rouge Barracks, Louisiana.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, St. Louis, Missouri.³⁰⁸ Georgianna A. Steen, 20, born LA. She is living with her sister Fannie and her husband, Thomas Rector. Georgianna's husband, Alexander Early Steen was in the military
- Census: 1870, Carondelet City, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁸ Georg [sic] A. Steen, 38, occupation: "nuthing," born LA. She and her children Fannie, 13, and Charles, 8, are living with her parents, the Pitcairn Morrisons.
- Census: 1880, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁹ Georgia Steen, dau, 45, born LA, widowed. Living, along with her dau Fanny, in her parents' household. This census was taken June 5. Another one was taken in Nov but she and Fanny are no longer there.
- Cemetery: Calvary Cemetery, 2 Feb 1884, St. Louis, Missouri.^{316,317} Section 013, Lot 0128

Georgia married **Brig. Gen. Alexander Early Steen** 27 Apr 1848 in St. Louis County, Missouri.^{318,319} Alexander was born in 1828 in St. Louis, Missouri, died 7 Dec 1862 in Prairie Grove, Washington, Arkansas³²⁰ at age 34, and was buried in 1862 in St. Louis, Missouri.³²⁰

General Notes: In 1848 he was a Lt., 3d Infantry, U.S. Army. During the Civil War, a Brigadier General in the Confederate Army, 1862. Killed at the Battle of Prairie Grove, Arkansas.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Fort Smith National Cemetery, 1862, Fort Smith, Sebastian, Arkansas. ³²⁰ Section 4, Row 2, Grave 1822
- 39 F v. Martha Rathbone "Mattie" Morrison^{297,321} was born in Dec 1835 in New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana,^{297,321} died 27 Dec 1913 in Richmond, Virginia³²¹ at age 78, and was buried in 1913 in Baltimore, Baltimore City, Maryland.³²¹

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Fort Lincoln, Medina, Texas.²⁹⁷ Martha R. Morrison, 16, born Louisiana
- Census: 1880, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁹ Martha R. Little, 40, granddau [but she is a dau], widowed, born LA, father born NY, mother born Spain [not!] This census was taken June 5. A census taken in Nov lists her as Mrs. Martha R. Little, 40, dau, widowed, born LA, father born NY, mother born FL
- Cemetery: Green Mount Cemetery, 1913, Baltimore, Maryland. 321

Martha married **Capt. Lewis Henry Little**³²² 3 Apr 1855 in Fort Gibson, Cherokee Nation, Indian Territory.³²³ Lewis was born 19 Mar 1817 in Baltimore, Maryland,³²² died 19 Sep 1862 in Iuka, Tishomingo, Mississippi³²² at age 45, and was buried in 1862 in Baltimore, Maryland.³²²

Marriage Notes: Fort Gibson was in what is now Oklahoma

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Green Mount Cemetery, 1862, Baltimore, Maryland.³²²
- 40 M vi. **Eugene Joseph Morrison**³⁰⁴ was born in Fort Gibson, Cherokee Nation, Indian Territory³⁰⁴ and died in Jan 1854 in Fort Gibson, Cherokee Nation, Indian Territory.³⁰⁴

- vii. **John Le Maire Morrison**³⁰⁴ was born in Fort Gibson, Cherokee Nation, Indian Territory.³⁰⁴ viii. **Irene Sierra Morrison**³⁰⁴ was born in Fort Jessup, Louisiana.³⁰⁴ 41 M
- 42 F

General Notes: Irene died young

ix. **Mary Rose Morrison**^{297,324} was born circa 1844 in Missouri,²⁹⁷ died 25 Dec 1898 in Richmond, Virginia³²⁵ about age 54, and was buried in 1898 in Baltimore, Maryland.³²⁶ 43 F

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Fort Lincoln, Medina, Texas.²⁹⁷ Mary Morrison, 6, born Missouri
- Census: 1880, Baltimore, Baltimore, Maryland. 327 Mary Fitzgerald, wife, 30, born Missouri, keeps house, father born MD, mother born MO
- Cemetery: Green Mount Cemetery, 1898, Baltimore, Maryland.³²⁶
- Census: 1870, Carondelet City, St. Louis, Missouri.²⁹⁸ Mary Fitzgerald, 24, born MO. Living at her parents' home

Mary married William Fitzgerald³²⁸ 16 Nov 1869 in St. Louis, Missouri.³⁰⁴ William was born circa 1831 in Maryland.327

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1880, Baltimore, Baltimore, Maryland. ³²⁷ William Fitzgerald, head of household, 49, born MD, Railroad agent, parents born MD
- Occupation: Railroad agent, 1880, Baltimore, Baltimore, Maryland. ³²⁷
- x. Margaret Morrison^{297,329} was born circa 1849 in Fort Worth, Texas.^{297,299} 44 F

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Fort Lincoln, Medina, Texas.²⁹⁷ Margaret Morrison, 1, born TX
- Census: 1870, Carondelet City, St. Louis, Missouri. 298 Margret Morrison, 19, born TX
- Census: 1880, St. Louis, Missouri. 329 Margaret Morrison, dau, 26, born TX

18. Joseph Sierra^{64,65} (*Francesca Dauphin*², *Ysabel*¹) was born circa 1804 in Pensacola, Florida,^{64,66,330} died 16 May 1867 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida⁶⁸ about age 63, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: Spanish Census of Pensacola, 1820, Pensacola, Florida.¹⁷ Jose Sierra, 16, single, born Pensacola
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶⁴ Joseph Sierra, 44, born FL, merchant
- Occupation: Merchant, 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶⁴
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 331 Joseph Sierra, 56, born FL, collector, value of real estate, \$30,000
- Will: Last will & testament, 22 Aug 1864, Greenville, Butler, Alabama. ³³² Joseph is of the city of Pensacola and state of Florida, but in Greenville, Alabama, when writing his will. Wife Joaquina was named executrix Also mentioned in will: Virginia Leonard and Modeste Hargis, daughters Theobald Leonard, grandson, left a gold watch and chain
- Probate: 20 May 1867, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 332
- Gravestone Inscription: Joseph Sierra, d. May 16, 1867, aged 65 years.⁶⁹
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 1872, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 69

Joseph married Marian Mulligan⁷⁰ 7 Dec 1826 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷⁰

Marriage Notes: In her book, Sierra, on the Sierra family of Pensacola, Leora M. Sutton notes that Joseph Sierra, son of Dr. Eugenio and Francesca Sierra, married Mary Ann Culligan on 7 December 1826. A copy of the original marriage record can be found on the FHL MF 941001, Escambia County, Florida, Marriages, 1822-1842, Vol. A, p.28. The marriage is indexed under the name of Joseph Serra and Marian Mulligan. Looking closely at the handwriting, the name does appear to be Mulligan both in the left hand column and in the body of the record. What looks like

the C for Culligan in the record is actually the Y from Matrimony in the line above. Her name is written as Marian.

Leora M. Sutton also notes that the marriage "ended so abruptly." Joseph's pain "was eased when he married Joquina de la Rua and he had his own three children." No explanation is given for what happened to Marian and why the marriage ended so abruptly.

Joseph next married **Joaquina De La Rua**,^{71,72} daughter of **Francisco Xavier De La Rua**³³³ and **Josefa Falcon**,³³³ 17 Oct 1829 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷³ Joaquina was born circa 1804 in Louisiana,^{64,334} died 27 Aug 1872 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida⁷² about age 68, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷²

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1820, Pensacola, Florida. ³³⁴ Joaquina de la Rua, 16, born Louisiana
- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁶⁴ Joaq.a Sierra, 42, born LA
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³³¹ transcribed as Wakina Sierra, 56, born LA
- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³³⁵ Joquinna Sierra, 64, head of household, born LA
- Will: Last will & testament, 2 Jan 1871, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³³⁶ Son Joseph E. Sierra named as executor. Also mentioned in the will: Athenais V. Sierra, Joseph's wife Virginia E. Leonard & Modeste Hargis, daughters Theobald M. Leonard, grandson Witnesses: F.C. Brent, Martin Bonifay, C.B. Gonzalez
- Probate: 24 Oct 1872, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 336
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 1872, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁷² Joaquina Sierra, Aug. 27. 1872, aged 70 yrs.

Children from this marriage were:

45 F i. **Virginia Sierra**⁶⁴ was born in Feb 1830 in Florida^{64,337} and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³³⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁶⁴ Virginia Leonard, 18, born FL
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³³¹ Virginia Lenard [sic], 28, born FL. Living with her parents, her husband and their family and her brother Joseph and his wife.
- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³³⁵ Virginia Leonard, 38, born FL, living with her children and her mother
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³³⁸ Virginia Lenard [sic], 49, mother, born FL, father born FL, mother born LA. Sierra Lenard is listed first, before his mother, he is 28. More than one son has the middle name Sierra, so not sure which son this is, born about 1852 if age given is correct.
- Census: 1885, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³³⁹ Virginia Leonard, wife [but she is head of household], born FL, parents born FL
- Cemetery: St. Michaels Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 337

Virginia married **Samuel Anderson Leonard**^{64,340,341} 11 Apr 1850 in Escambia County, Florida.³⁴⁰ Samuel was born circa 1830 in Alabama,⁶⁴ died 2 Jul 1866 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁴² about age 36, and was buried in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁴²

Marriage Notes: Married at St. Michael's Church

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶⁴ Sam A. Leonard, 20, born AL. Living with his in-laws, Joseph Sierra and Joaquina de la Rua
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³³¹ Samuel A. Lenard, 29, born AL, clerk
- Military Service: 1862, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁴³ Samuel A. Leonard served as clerk in the office of the Naval storekeeper, S.Z. Gonzales, from Jan 19, 1862, until August 1, 1862, and again from September 30, 1862 until December 1,

1862, Pensacola, Florida, and on the gunboat CSS *Bradford*, used as a storeship at Pensacola, in April 1862.

- Cemetery: St. Michaels Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 342
- 46 M ii. **Joseph E. Sierra**^{64,344,345,346} was born in May 1833 in Florida,^{64,345} died 5 Sep 1906 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁴⁷ at age 73, and was buried 6 Sep 1906 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{347,348}

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ⁶⁴ Joseph Sierra, 16, born FL
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³³¹ Joseph E. Sierra, 26, born FL, clerk, living with parents, his wife and his sister Virgina and family.
- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁴⁹ Jos. E. Sierra, 36, auctioneer, born FL
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁵⁰ Jos. E. Sierra, 47, born FL, father born LA, mother born FL, occupation: auctioneer
- Census: Florida State Census, 1885, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁵¹ Jos. E. Sierra, 52, born FL, father born LA, mother born FL, occupation: auctioneer. Jos. E. Sierra is the census enumerator
- Census: 1900, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁴⁵ Joseph Sierra, 67, head, born May 1833, FL, parents born FL, married 43 yrs., occupation: auctioneer
- Obituary: Pensacola Journal, 7 Sep 1906, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁴⁷
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 6 Sep 1906, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁵² Stone reads: *Joseph E. Sierra*

Joseph married **Virginia Athenais Christian**^{336,345,353,354} 14 Oct 1857 in Escambia County, Florida.³⁵³ Virginia was born in May 1831 in Greenville, Butler, Alabama.^{345,346}

General Notes: Athenais is also spelled Athenor in some documents. I chose Athenais since this spelling is used in her mother-in-law's (Joaquina de la Rua Sierra) will several times.

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1870, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁴⁹ A.V. Sierra, 38, born FL
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 350 A.V. Sierra, wife, 48, born FL
- Census: Florida State Census, 1885, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁵¹ A.V. Sierra, 54, born FL, father born LA, mother born FL
- Census: 1900, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁴⁵ Athenis Sierra, wife, 69, born May 1831, Florida, father born LA, mother born FL, mother of 6 children, 6 living
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁵⁵ A. Sierra, 28, [wife of Joseph E.] Born FL. Living with her husband and her husband's sister's family Samuel A. Leonard.
- 47 F iii. **Modeste Sierra**³⁵⁶ was born in 1835 in Pensacola, Florida, ^{64,357} died 22 Jan 1904^{358,359} at age 69, and was buried in 1904 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁵⁷

General Notes: Modeste's tombstone gives her year of birth as 1835. The family Bible (transcribed) gives her birth as 13 June 1837. Tombstone - Find A Grave Bible - Ted's Blog: http://fiveforks.com/ted/2014/03/hargis-family-bible/

Noted events in her life were:

- Census: 1850, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.⁶⁴ Modeste Sierra, 14, born FL
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁶⁰ Modeste Hargis, 24, born FL
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁶¹ Modest Hargis, 43, wife, born FL, father born FL
- State Census: 1885, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁶² Modeste Hargis, 50, wife, born June, born FL, parents born FL
- Census: 1900, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁶³ Modeste Hargis, 63, widowed, head, mother of 7 children, 5 children living, born Aug 1837, FL, father born FL, mother born LA

• Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁵⁷ Modeste married **Robert Bell Smith Hargis M.D.**³⁶⁴ 23 Nov 1854 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.^{356,365} Robert was born 7 Jun 1818 in Fayetteville, Cumberland, North Carolina,^{366,367,368} died 30 Nov 1893 in Escambia County, Florida.^{364,369} at age 75, and was buried in 1893 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- Census: 1850, Monroe, Monroe, Alabama.³⁷¹ Robert B. Hargis, 32, born NC, physician
- Census: 1860, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁶⁰ R.B.S. Hargis, 38, born NC
- Occupation: Physician.³⁶⁴ He served as the Port Physician in Pensacola, Florida in 1851, as a surgeon at the U.S. Marine Hospital, in the Confederate medical corps and, with Dr. J.C. Whiting, established the Pensacola Hospital in 1868.
- State Census: 1885, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ³⁶² R.B.S. Hargis, 73, born Aug, M.D., born NC, parents born NC
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁷⁰
- Census: 1880, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.³⁶¹ Robert Hargis, 56, doctor, born NC, father born NC, mother born VA

1. Richardson, Cynthia Brosnahan, research papers, copies sent to Anne Field by Cynthia's daughter, Anne Richardson, May 2007, Name on hand-drawn chart is Ysabel Nichol (Pichol).

2. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center,

http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, Court case, 27 Jun 1767, Doc. #80766, regarding Elizabeth Pugeau, widow of Jacques Lantiche/Langtiche, her current husband Pierre Lafond, former tutor to Elizabeth and Jacques' children, & Sieur Armond, current tutor.

3. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.34: Ysabel Pichol, 60, wife of Francisco Dauphin.

4. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/13958 November 7 1770, Spanish Judiciary document regarding the sale of property by Elisabeta Pigeol.

5. Richardson, Cynthia Brosnahan, research papers, copies sent to Anne Field by Cynthia's daughter, Anne Richardson, May 2007.

6. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, In the 1820 census of Pensacola, Francisco is a widower.

7. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.34.

8. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/11802 November 30 1766, French Superior Council document regarding the Succession (estate) of Jacques Langliche.

9. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, Marriage contract date of Jacques Langliche/Langliche and Elizabeth Pugeau is given as 2 Nov 1758. http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/12220 but they were married before this as they had a son born around 1750 named Jaque.

10. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, The 1784 census lists a Dn. Tomas Comins, age 30, married to Maria Lafort, age 26 and their 3 children. They are living next to Francisco Dauphin and his wife, Ysabel Pichol, said to be the mother of Maria Lafort.

11. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/12220 June 27, 1767, Doc. #80766, French Superior Court document regarding Elizabeth Pugeau, widow of Jacques Langliche/Langtiche; her current husband Pierre Lafond, former tutor to Elizabeth and Jacques' children.

12. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center,

http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/11786

August 19, 1766, French Superior Council document regarding the Succession (estate) of Jacques Langliche, account of inventory. He is named here as Rene Pierre Lafond.

13. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.35.

14. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.35: Dn. Tomas Comins [Commyns], age 30.

15. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.102: Francisco Dauphin, widower, 91, born France.

16. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center,

http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/document/13958

November 7 1770, Spanish Judiciary document regarding the sale of property by Elisabeta Pigeol with her husband, Francisco Dauphin, representing her. His dit name is given as Dorado.

17. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.102.

18. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, The Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820 (Pensacola: Perdido

Bay Press, 1980;), p.34. she is 15 in 1784.

19. Notice of death: Santiago Dauphin, d.1845, Pensacola Gazette, Pensacola, Florida, 8 February 1845, p.3.

20. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, The Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820 (Pensacola: Perdido Bay Press, 1980;), p.34, 102.

21. Notice of death: Santiago Dauphin, d.1845, Pensacola Gazette, Pensacola, Florida, 8 February 1845, p.3, Obituary states that he is about 80 years of age; this would put his birth around 1765.

22. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939, FHL Microfilm 850397, Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.193.

23. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, p.20.

24. Notice of Administration of Estate of Santiago Dauphin, 1845 (Pensacola Gazette, Pensacola, Florida, 19 April 1845, p.3;), Joseph Sierra was probably his nephew, son of his sister Francesca.

25. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, The Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820 (Pensacola: Perdido Bay Press, 1980;), p.34. he is 10 in 1784.

26. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43. Mrs. Frances Sierra.

27. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.102. listed as [Da. Francisca] Dauphin his [Eugenio's] wife.

28. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43. Date estimated from tombstone inscription "aged 56 years".

29. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.34, 102. Francesca is 8 in the 1784 census; she is 45 in the 1820 census, born in Pensacola.

30. St. Michael's Cemetery Records. [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 addtions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43.

31. Cemetery visit by author, May 2007.

32. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43. Gives first and last name.

33. Record of baptism: Eugenio Antonio Sierra, 1760, Certificado de Partida de Bautismo for Eugenio Antonio Sierra, Parish Church: Nuestra Senora de La Asuncion, city of Valero, Diocesis of Salamanca, Province of Salamanca, Spain. Book 3, Folio 47 VIto., no. 14. Copy of certificate and translation provided by descendant Viola Upchurch in 2014.

34. Louisiana Colonial Documents Digitization Project, Louisiana Historical Center, http://www.lacolonialdocs.org/Digitized documents of the French Superior Council and the Spanish Judiciary, New Orleans, Province of Louisiana, # 1781-09-13-01, https://www.crt.state.la.us/dataprojects/museum/blackbook/Black_Book_123_1780-1781.pdf.

35. Relinquishment of Dower Rights by Francesca Dauphin, 20 July 1830, recorded in Book B [court records?], p.277. Found in Box 6, folder 5 of the Brosnaham ms. [where?] and sent to the author by Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson.

36. Florida Probate Records, 1784-1990, FamilySearch.org database, Will of Eugenio Antonio Sierra, 9 July 1847, Pensacola, Escambia County. Original will was in Will Book 2 p.104; translation from FHL MF 941009, Will Books 1832-1870, p.148-150, father named in will: Don Manuel Sierra.

37. Florida Probate Records, 1784-1990, FamilySearch.org database, Will of Eugenio Antonio Sierra, 9 July 1847, Pensacola, Escambia County. Original will was in Will Book 2 p.104; translation from FHL MF 941009, Will Books 1832-1870, p.148-150. Mother named in will: Dona Teresa Perez.

38. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R.,

1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43. Date estimated from tombstone inscription "aged 99 years,."

39. Notice of Death: Eugenio Antonio Sierra, d.1849, Pensacola Gazette, Pensacola, Florida, 17 March 1849, p.3, Article says he was 99 years and four months, putting his birth in 1749.

40. Florida Probate Records, 1784-1990, FamilySearch.org database, Will of Eugenio Antonio Sierra, 9 July 1847, Pensacola, Escambia County. Original will was in Will Book 2 p.104; translation from FHL MF 941009, Will Books 1832-1870, p.148-150. He states in his will that he is 87 years less 5 months and 6 days, putting his birth on 3 Feb 1760.

41. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p. 43.

42. Bible records of Dr. George O. Brosnaham (copies sent to Anne Field by Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson;), Papers sent to me by Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson.

43. Notice of Death: Eugenio Antonio Sierra, d.1849, Pensacola Gazette, Pensacola, Florida, 17 March 1849, p.3, "DIED--in this city on the 12th inst. Dr. E.A. SIERRA, aged 99 years and four months."

44. Gianelloni, Elizabeth Becker, Notarial Acts of Estevan De Quinones, 1785-1786, c.1966. Lousiana Ancestry Series, Book 2, pp.61-65 (from Notarial Book IV, 493).

45. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, p.19.

46. Florida Probate Records, 1784-1990, FamilySearch.org database, Will of Eugenio Antonio Sierra, 9 July 1847, Pensacola, Escambia County. Original will was in Will Book 2 p.104; translation from FHL MF 941009, Will Books 1832-1870, p.148-150.

47. Notice of Death: Eugenio Antonio Sierra, d.1849, Pensacola Gazette, Pensacola, Florida, 17 March 1849, p.3.

48. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, Household ID, 50.

49. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, 1820 Census, Eulalia, 22, single, born Pensacola. p.102.

50. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Eulalie Sierra and Joseph Cadole [sic], 19 Sep 1829, Escambia Co., FL.

51. Marriage certificate: Sierra and Cadole, 1829, Eulalie Sierra and Joseph Cadole, 19 Sept 1829, Pensacola, Escambia Co, FL. Marriage Book A, p.46, FHL MF 941001, Married by the Mayor, John Jerrison.

52. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43. gives date of birth as March 6, 1799 and place as St. Marks, FL.

53. Obituary: Isabella Eugenia Sierra Brosnaham, d.1889, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 15 May 1889, p.4, "born at St. Marks, Wakulla county, Fla, in March 1799, died in this city last night at 9 o"clock." This info from her death notice on 14 May 1889 in the Daily News.

54. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 43, 26th Precinct, Sheet 40A, 17 June 1880. Age in census is 81, born Florida.

55. Echo, vol. 1, #2, Spring, 1980. Pensacola Hist. Society, pp. 8-10. Gives biographical information on Isabella.

56. Brosnaham records taken from the Bible of Dr. G.O. Brosnaham, Brosnaham records taken from the Bible of Dr. G.O. Brosnaham. From Cynthia Richardson.

57. Obituary: Isabella Eugenia Sierra Brosnaham, d.1889, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 15 May 1889, p.4, "Mrs. Isabella Brosnaham, whose death night before last was briefly reported in these columns yesterday morning, was ninety years and two months of age. Her death is atributed to old age in connection with slight heart troubles..."

58. Family Bible of Mary Ella Shuttleworth Brent.

59. Obituary: Isabella Eugenia Sierra Brosnaham, d.1889, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 15 May 1889, p.4.

60. Escambia County, Florida, Marriage Records, County Clerk's Office, [Pensacola], Escambia Co., Florida, Vol. A-F, 1822-1870, FHL Microfilm 941001, Book A, p.36. 30 December 1828, marriage record for John Brosnaham and Isabella Eugenia Sierra. They were married by James Coleman, former pastor of the Catholic Church of Pensacola. Document does not say where they were married, but probably Pensacola rather than St. Marks which would have been in Leon

County in 1828.

61. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #51638489, created by T.V.F.T.H.

62. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Escambia County, Pensacola. FHL MF 941001, Marriage Records, 1822-1870, vols. A-F. Pitcairn Morrison and Irene Sierra, 18 Dec 1823, vol. A, 1822-1842, p.1.

63. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 941001, Escambia Co., FL, Marriage records, 1822-1870, vols. A-F. Pitcairn Morrison & Irene Sierra, 18 Dec 1823, vol. A, 1822-1842, p.10.

64. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, Household 75.

65. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.102. Name is Jose Sierra, age 16.

66. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.18. Aged 65 years.

67. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.102. name is Jose Sierra, age 16.

68. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.18. (Source gives date of death only).

69. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.18.

70. Marriage certificate: Sierra and Mulligan, 1826, FHL MF 941001, Escambia Co., Florida Marriages, 1822-1842, Vol. A, p.28.

71. Marriage Certificate: Joseph Sierra and Joacquina De La Rua, Escambia County, Florida, Clerk of the Circuit Court, Marriage Book A, p.48, no certificate number, FHC MF 0941001, This is the way her name appears to be spelled on the certificate.

72. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #93456720, created by Barbara Munson.

73. Marriage Certificate: Joseph Sierra and Joacquina De La Rua, Escambia County, Florida, Clerk of the Circuit Court, Marriage Book A, p.48, no certificate number, FHC MF 0941001, Image 27.

74. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #18096183, created by C.

75. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.41. Aged 35 years. (1816 date of birth estimated from 1820 Pensacola census).

76. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.102. Listed as Esteban. Age 4.

77. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43. Source gives date only.

78. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as Stephen Sierra, age 34, born Fla., clerk. Stephen is Isabella Brosnaham's brother.

79. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.16, household 116.

80. Website: FamilySearch.org, Indexed data from FHL MF 1290250: Marriage records (Butler County, Alabama), 1853-1929. Thomas Gorman and Josephine Cadolf, 28 Oct 1865, Butler Co., Alabama.

81. West Florida Footprints, Journal of the West Florida Genealogical Society, Pensacola, Florida.

http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~flwfgs/footprints.htm, No. 15, 1994, "Government in Exile", by Judy Taylor. [Extracted from article in Quarterly Publication of Butler County (AL) Historical Society, Vol. 27. No.2. April 1991]. p.10: Most of those married here were Roman Catholics and there was no Catholic church In Greenville at the time. John B. Baaser, Catholic priest, came from Mobile to perform the marriage ceremonies for the following couples; ... Thomas Gorma [sic] and Miss Josephine Cadolf, October 28, 1865.

82. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, household #50.

83. Website: Confederate Newspaper Project, http://www.csanewspapers.com/States/Florida/Escambia/1861_0703 _CalvinSayre.php. Mobile. Register, 3 July 1861, p.2:

MISS ANGELIQUE M. CADOLF, a young and beautiful maiden, a native of Pensacola, and distinguished for her piety and learning, died this morning.

84. 1830 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, p.123. Listed as 1 female age 20-30.

85. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola (FHL Microfilm #6712;), p. 7. Listed in census as 1 female 40-50.

86. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Isabella, age 50, born Fla.

87. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356 (or 5), 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31. Isabel Brosnahan, 60, value real estate \$3000, born Florida.

88. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0545628, p.35, dwelling #255. Isabella, age 71, keeping house, born FL.

89. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 43, 26th Precinct, Sheet 40A, 17 June 1880. Name is Isabelle Brosnaham, but last name is nearly illegible, age 81, born Florida.

90. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 43, 26th Precinct, Sheet 40A, 17 June 1880.

91. Will of Isabella E. Brosnaham (Transcription of will in "The Echo" (Journal of the Pensacola Historical Society), vol. 1, #2, Spring 1980;), p.8-10.

92. Florida Probate Records, 1784-1990, FamilySearch.org database, Will Book 4, pp.236-37. FHL MF 941011, item 1, Will Book 4, 1871-1897.

93. Notice of death: Isabella Sierra Brosnaham, 1889, The Daily News, 15 May 1889, p.4.

94. Obituary: Isabella Eugenia Sierra Brosnaham, d.1889, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 15 May 1889, p.4, A brief notice of death also appeared in The Daily News, 14 May 1889, p.4.

95. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up.

96. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.43. Source gives date and place.

97. Inscriptions of the Gravestones of the Catskill Village Cemetery, Greene Co., New York, Cohen, Minnie, comp. & ed., 1931. FHL Microfilm 17560, Vol. II, p.70.

98. Pensacola News Journal, 22 Jan. 1933, Obituary and biographical information on John Brosnaham.

99. Weiss, Georg Michael, Public Church & Baptism--Book of the Reformed Low Dutch Congregation of Katskill and Kochshakie in the Co. of Albany of the Province of New York (Reformed Dutch Church of Catskill, 1919. FHL 974.737 K2g;), p.45. John, christening 28 June 1791; parents Andrew and Pegge Bruschenham.

100. Christening Record: John Brosnaham, Computer Printout, births or christenings, 1732-1800 Dutch Reformed Church, Catskill, Greene Co., New York; Genealogical Society of The Church Of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints, Inc., 1977. FHL MF 1002777, #7, p.22. John Brushchenham, christened 28 June 1791. Parents Andrew Brushchenham and Pegge.

101. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356, 1 June 1860, Dwelling #31. Age is 69, born in Algiers - there is no record of a town of Algiers. Everything else says he was born in Catskill. Name is John Brosnahan.

102. Greene County, New York, Catskill, Reformed Dutch Church, 1732-1833 [and three other churches], transcribed

by the New York Genealogical and Biographical Society, and edited by their archivist, Royden Woodward Vosburgh, 1919-1921; copied, typed and indexed by Mrs. Jean D. Worden, p. 45: 28 June 1791, parents: Andrew Bruschenham and Pegge Bruschenham, child: John, Witness: none.

103. Pensacola News Journal, 22 Jan. 1933, Obituary and biographical information on John Brosnaham. The article says he died on Sunday, 11th inst. There was only one month in 1871 where the 11th fell on a Sunday and that was in June.

104. Computer Printout of Dutch Reformed Church, Catskill, Greene [Co.], New York, (1732 1800), Births or Christenings, A thru Z (Extracted for the Controlled Extraction Program and published by the Genealogical Society of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saint, Inc., 1977. FHL MF 1002777;), p.22. Brushenham, Brushchenham, Chr 28 June 1791, John, [parents:] Andrew Bruschenham and Pegge.

105. Greene County, New York, Catskill, Reformed Dutch Church, 1732-1833 [and three other churches], transcribed by the New York Genealogical and Biographical Society, and edited by their archivist, Royden Woodward Vosburgh, 1919-1921; copied, typed and indexed by Mrs. Jean D. Worden, p. 45. 28 June 1791, parents: Andrew Bruschenham and Pegge Bruschenham, child: John, Witness: none.

106. Records of the Reformed Dutch Church of Catskill in the town of Catskill, Greene County, N. Y (edited by Royden Woodward Vosburgh, transcribed by the New York Genealogical and Biographical Society; FHL MF 533479 Items 1-2;), baptisms 1732-1833, p.45. 28 June 1791, parents: Andrew Bruschenham and Pegge Bruschenham, child: John, no witnesses.

107. Pinckney, James D, Reminiscences of Catskill, Local Sketches (Microreproduction of original published: Catskill, [N.Y.] : J.B. Hall, "Recorder and Democrat" Office, 1868. On spine: Sketches of Catskill. FHL microfiche 6071308;), p.75.

108. 1800 U.S. Census. New York, Green County, Catskill (FHL MF 193710;), p.11/1063. Listed in census as 1 male under 10.

109. 1810 U.S. Census. New York, Green County, Catskill (Series: M252 Roll: 27 Page: 106, Accessed via Ancestry.com, 31 January 2008;), p.182. Listed in census as 1 of 2 males 16-26.

110. The Committee on General Catalogue, comp, Columbia University Alumni Register, 1754-1931 (Columbia University Press, New York, 1932;), p.105. John Brosnaham entered 1811 Physicians & Surgeons.

111. List of the Anatomical Class 1811-12 (Archives, Columbia University, New York, New York;), John Brosnaham listed.

112. Students in the Respective Classes of the College of Physicans and Surgeons who attended during the Session of 1811 & 12 (Archives, Columbia University, New York, New York;), John Brosnaham, New York, is listed.

113. Letter from Bob Vietrogoski, Columbia University, Health Sciences Division, to Anne Field, 10 September 1998, According to the Archivist/Records Manager at the Augustus C. Long Health Sciences Library, Columbia University, Bob Vietrogoski, John Brosnaham entered the College of Physicians and Surgeons in 1811, but his name does not appear on the list of graduates. Included with the letter are two lists of students during 1811-12, plus a copy of the Columbia University Alumni Register 1754-1931 which lists him entering in 1811 and noted that he is deceased.

114. Bible records of Dr. George O. Brosnaham (copies sent to Anne Field by Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson;), Document signed by John Brosnaham on 3 September 1814.

115. Bible records of Dr. George O. Brosnaham (copies sent to Anne Field by Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson;), Among the records is a document giving power of attorney to Andrew Brosnaham by his son John while he serves aboard the privateer General Armstrong. Document signed 3 September 1814.

116. "Battle of Fayal" [Letter defending Capt. Reid], 1845 (Spirit of the Times; A Chronicle of the Turf, Agriculture, Field Sports, Literature and the Stage (1835-1861). New York: May 10, 1845. Vol. 15, Iss. 11; pg. 125; Proquest: American Periodical Series Online;), In his letter, Dr. Brosnahan certifies that he was the surgeon on the "Gen. Armstrong," that they left New York on 9 Sept 1814 are arrived in the port of Fayal [Faial] on 26 Sept 1814.

117. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.122. Dr. Juan Bronnaham [Brosnaham], age 35, place of birth: England, Medical doctor, enumerated with wife and daughter and one other female (servant?).

118. Notes of Virginia Brosnaham with additional notes from Arthur E. Forster (Notes include family group sheets and other family information. Received from Pensacola Historical Society. This Virginia is probably Virginia Trotter, 1902-1982, who married John A. Brosnaham, 1900-1974, son of Dr. John A. Brosnaham and his second wife Sallie Moseley.), This will, which was never probated and which was superceded by another will made 7 December 1870, mentions his wife Maria Josefa and three daughters, Margarita Silvestre, Clotilde Santiage, and Angelina Petrona. Her notes notes indicate a certified copy of will from Will Book #4 at pages No. let Seq.

119. 1830 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, p.123. Juan Brosnaham, age 30-40, 2 females and 5 slaves.

120. U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Land Management, Land Patent Certificate, copy of certificate issued 11/15/04 by the Bureau of Land Mgmt., Eastern States, Springfield, VA. Issued to John Brosnaham, Certificate #75 of the Register of the Land Office at Tallahassee, Florida. This is based on an act to confirm land claims and titles, so the land was presumably already owned by John Brosnaham before Florida became part of the United States. Certificate is signed by Andrew Jackson.

121. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola (FHL Microfilm #6712;), p.7, #5, West of Escambia River and Bay of Pensacola. Listed as John Brosnahan or Brosnaham, age between 50-60.

122. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as John Brosnaham, age 59, M.D., b. New York, value of real estate \$25,000.

123. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356 (or 5), 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31.

124. Brosnaham Family File, Pensacola Historical Society. Miscellaneous items, clippings, family group sheets, obituaries, copy of a page from a book or article, unsourced.

125. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0545628, p.35, dwelling #255. age 79, physician, value of real estate \$69,000, value of personal property \$10,000, born NY, father and mother foreign born.

126. Will of John Brosnaham, 1870, Will written, signed and witnessed 7 December 1870, and certified as correct by Henry Bellinger, County judge, 16 December 1909. Copy sent to Anne Field by Cynthia Brosnahan Richardson. Will Book #4, p. 1-3. Escambia Co., FL, This is the 2d will written by John Brosnaham. The first one, which was never probated, was written in 1823.

127. Will & Probate: John Brosnaham, 1870-1871, Will book 4, pp.1-3, FHL MF 941008: Escambia Co., Florida, Probate Records, Wills 1871-1897, images 17-19.

128. Notice of death: John Brosnahan, M.D., 1871, Medical and Surgical Reporter (1858-1898). Philadelphia, PA; Proquest Historical Newspapers (online database), 8 July 1871, vol. 25, issue 2, p.46.

129. Newspaper clipping reprinting the obituary of John Brosnaham Sr., d.1871 ("Aged Clipping Announcing of Death of John Brosnaham Is Found in 107-Year-Old Bible," Sunday Jan. 22, 1933 article in either the Pensacola Journal or the Pensacola Herald. Obituary originally from the 1871 "Pensacola Commercial.";), "Died, in the city, on Sunday morning, 11th inst., JOHN BROSNAHAM, M.D., aged 80 years..." Clipping sent to Anne Field by Cynthia Brosnahan Richardson.

130. Brosnaham Family File, Pensacola Historical Society. Miscellaneous items, clippings, family group sheets, obituaries.

131. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as Florida I. Renshaw.

132. Obituary: Florida Brosnaham, Pensacola Gazette, 29 Nov 1851.

133. Brian R. Rucker, comp, Index to deaths and Marriages in Pensacola Newspapers, 1821-1865 (Milton, Fla., Patagonia Press, 1990;), p.3.

134. 1830 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, p.123. Listed in census as 1 female under 5.

135. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola (FHL Microfilm #6712;), p.7. Listed in census as 1 female 10-15.

136. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as Florida Renshaw, 21, born Fla., living in father's household with her husband.

137. Marriage Certificate: Florida E. Brosnaham and Francis B. Renshaw, 1848 (Escambia County, Florida, Clerk of the Circuit Court, Marriage Book B, p.33, no certificate number, FHC MF 0941001;), Marriage was performed by J.M. Porter.

138. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 43, 26th Precinct, Sheet 40A, 17 June 1880. Son Frank G. and daughters Georgia and Florence are listed in the census with their father born in PA.

139. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 24, part of Precinct 14, Sheet, 6 W. Chase St. Info in census for daughter Isabella E. [Renshaw] Grant lists place of birth of father as Philadephia.

140. "The Navy. Promotions and Appointments, 1841 (Niles' National Register (1837-1849). Baltimore:Sep 18, 1841. Vol. 11, Iss. 3, p. 37-38;).

141. 1850 U.S. Census. California, Sacramento County, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as Francis B. Renshaw, 34, born Penn., USN; living in father-in-law's household.

142. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, page 3, Household #18.

143. Cemetery visit by author, 21 May 2007.

144. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3.

145. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.40. (Date of birth only).

146. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3, "born in Pensacola August 31st, 1830, and was the oldest son of Dr. John Brosnaham and his wife, Isabella."

147. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356, 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31. Age in census is 29, born Florida.

148. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, John Andrew Brosnahans, 9 Jan 1905, Pensacola, Escambia, FL, age 74, married, born Pensacola, father born Spain, mother born FL, buried 9 Jan 1905, St. Michael.

149. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.40. (Source gives date only).

150. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3, " At eight o'clock this morning [9 January 1905], Dr. John Andrew Brosnaham entered into rest, after an illness of nearly one year."

151. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Death of John A. Brosnaham, 1905, Escambia, FL.

152. Florida Death Certificates, 1877-1939, Florida Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, FamilySearch.org database with images, FHL MF 2116941, cert. #502. John Andrew Brosnaham, 74, born Pensacola. Died 9 Jan 1905, buried St. Michael's. The informant was F.G. Renshaw and most of the info is "Don't Know."

153. Escambia County, Florida, Will Books, 1832-1921, Vol. 2-3, 1884-1921, FHL MF 941010, image 168 and following; pp.262-268. On p. 267 is noted the proof of death of John Andrew Brosnaham on 9 Jan 1905 in Pensacola.

154. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.40.

155. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3, Pallbearers included F.C. Brent and David Dobbs Shuttleworth.

156. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 18095835.

157. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3, He lived at Gull Point until 1902.

158. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola (FHL Microfilm #6712;), p.7. Listed as 1 male age 10-15.

159. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as John A., age 20, born Fla.

160. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3, "He was also a graduate of a celebrated dental college."

161. Newspaper article: New York University, Medical Department Commencement, J. A. Brosnaham (New York Daily Times (1851-1857). New York, N.Y; Proquest Historical Newspapers (APS Online), c.2008;), Mar 11, 1853. p. 6. Now known as New York University School of Medicine.

162. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3, "he spent three years in the cities of California and among the mines in search for gold." After three years he returned to Pensacola.

163. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356 (or 5), 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31. Listed in census as John A. Brosnahan, 29, dentist, born Florida.

164. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Molino, p.151/588, dwelling #2, John Brosnahan, 39, surgeon, born Florida.

165. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, p.21, E.D. 46.

166. Escambia County, Florida, Will Books, 1832-1921, Vol. 2-3, 1884-1921, FHL MF 941010, image 168 and following; pp.262-268, Will and Codicil to Will of John Andrew Brosnaham.

167. Escambia County, Florida, Will Books, 1832-1921, Vol. 2-3, 1884-1921, FHL MF 941010, image 168 and following; pp.262-268, Will and probate, John Andrew Brosnaham.

168. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 18095835.

169. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356, 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31. Listed in census as Ellen, age 21.

170. Escambia County, Florida, Marriage Records, County Clerk's Office, [Pensacola], Escambia Co., Florida, Vol. A-F, 1822-1870, FHL Microfilm 941001, Book C, p. 21. Gives date of marriage as 23 December.

171. Obituary: Mary Eliot Hanway Watson, d.1986, Pensacola News Journal, Pensacola, Florida, Saturday 12 July 1986, p.5C, Obituary gives date of marriage as December 24, 1856.

172. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.40. Date is wrong. She was married in 1856. According to census records, she would have been born between 1837-1839.

173. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, Mrs. M. E. Brosnaham, , age 55, born VA, died 17 Jul 1894, Gull Point, FL, burial St. Michael's. Cert. 2080. FHL MF 2116913, image 2117.

174. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 18095829.

175. Obituary: Mary Eleanor Brosnaham, d.1894, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 18 July 1894, Her death "occurred at the family residence at Gull Point between 3 and 4 o'clock yesterday afternoon."

176. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, Mrs. M. E. Brosnaham, , age 55, born VA, died 17 Jul 1894, Gull Point, FL, burial St. Michael's. Cert. 2080. FHL MF 2116913, image 2117. Name indexed as Broonanam.

177. Death certificate: Mary Eleanor Brosnaham, 1894, Escambia County Health Department, Pensacola, Florida. FHL microfilm 2116913, Cert. # 2080, Mrs. M.E. Brosnaham, 55, born VA, married. Died 17 Jul 1894, Gull Point, FL. Burial: St. Michael's.

178. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #18095829.

179. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356 (or 5), 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31. She is listed as Ellen, age 21, living with her in-laws, John and Isabel Brosnahan.

180. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Precinct 4, dwelling 21. Mary E. is 43.

181. Obituary: Mary Eleanor Brosnaham, d.1894, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 18 July 1894, p.1.

182. Obituary: Mary Eleanor Brosnaham, d.1894, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 18 July 1894.

183. Obituary: John Andrew Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 9 January 1905, p.1,3, Sallie was "of Richmond, Virginia."

184. Virginia Marriages, 1785-1940, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 2048498, p.99. John A. Brosnaham, 66, widowed, born 1830, FL, and Sallie W. Moseley, 31, born 1865, Richmond, VA, married 30 Sept 1896, Richmond, VA. Groom's parents: John and Isabella Brosnaham; bride's parents: Daniel W. and Mary S. Moseley.

185. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #123502604.

186. Obituary: Mary Ella Shuttleworth Brent, d.1905, Pensacola Journal, Pensacola, Florida, Tuesday morning, 26 December 1905, p.1, Mary Ella's mother is listed in her obituary as Mary Amanda Brosnaham.

187. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola (FHL Microfilm #6712;), p.7. Listed as 1 female age 5-10.

188. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as Amanda, age 18, born Fla.

189. Death Certificate: William Louis Shuttleworth, Brooklyn, Kings Co., New York, Death Records. FHL Microfilm 1323691, Cert. #8377.

190. Marriage Certificate of Captain William L. Shuttleworth and Amanda Brosnaham, Marriage Book C, p.24, County Clerk's Office, [Pensacola], Escambia Co., Florida.

191. Escambia County, Florida, Marriage Records, County Clerk's Office, [Pensacola], Escambia Co., Florida, Vol. A-F, 1822-1870, FHL Microfilm 941001.

192. Notice of death: Mary Shuttleworth, d.1850, Brooklyn, NY: Brooklyn Eagle, Monday, 28 Jan 1850, p.2, "Mrs. Mary Shuttleworth, mother of Capt. W.L. Shuttleworth..."

193. Death Certificate: William Louis Shuttleworth, Brooklyn, Kings Co., New York, Death Records. FHL Microfilm 1323691, #8377, 27 Sept. 1871. Gives place of birth and age: 59 yrs., 8 mos., and 29 days.

194. Fourth Annual Report of the Bureau of Military Statistics, State of New York, Albany, NY: Weed, Parsons and Co., 1867, p.636; digitized by Google, p.636, in section of individual records of officers and enlisted men. Born in Piscataway, NJ. This bio says he was born 6 January 1910, but death certificate calculates his birth as being in 1812.

195. 1860 U.S. Census. New York, Kings County, Brooklyn Ward 3 District 1, Kings, New York; Roll: M653_764; Page: 569/ 141. Born NY, age 45.

196. 1870 U.S. Census. New York, Kings County, Brooklyn, 3d Ward, p.82, 11 July 1870. Age in census is 59, born New Jersey.

197. Death Certificate: William Louis Shuttleworth, Brooklyn, Kings Co., New York, Death Records. FHL Microfilm 1323691, Cert. #8377. Cause of death, apoplexy. Burial in Greenwood Cemetery, Brooklyn.

198. Death Certificate: William Louis Shuttleworth, Brooklyn, Kings Co., New York, Death Records. FHL Microfilm 1323691.

199. Obituary: William Louis Shuttleworth, d.1871 (Brooklyn Daily Eagle, Brooklyn, NY, Friday evening, 29 Sept 1871; accessed online at http://brooklynpubliclibrary.org/eagle;), Obituary says burial with full military honors will take place Saturday, September 30, two o'clock, from his late residence at 270 Cumberland street.

200. Cemetery visit by author, May 2008.

201. Cemetery Records, Green-Wood Cemetery, Brooklyn, New York, copy of original cemetery record, May 2008, Buried with Wm. L. Shuttleworth on 5 Oct 1871 were his mother, Mary, and son, Samuel, who had been interred elsewhere in Green-Wood; his son John George was later buried in the same plot.

202. Military Records from the National Archives for William Louis Shuttleworth, Oath of Identity gives age, place of residence, date and place of his commission as of 5 Dec. 1850. He was commissioned as a 2d Lieutenant of Marines of the U.S. Navy on Feb. 28, 1839 in Brooklyn, NY

Documents from the Nat. Archives.

203. 1860 U.S. Census. New York, Kings County, Brooklyn Ward 3 District 1, Kings, New York; Roll: M653_764; Page: 569/ 141.

204. Fourth Annual Report of the Bureau of Military Statistics, State of New York, Albany, NY: Weed, Parsons and Co., 1867, p.636; digitized by Google.

205. "Naval Intelligence" [Arrival of the Ship "Falmouth"], 1834 (The Military and Naval Magazine of the United States (1833-1836). Washington:Mar 1834. Vol. 3, Iss. 1, p. 78; Proquest American Periodical Series Online;).

206. "Naval Intelligence" [Frigate Potomac sails for Mediterranean], 1834 (The Military and Naval Magazine of the United States (1833-1836). Washington:Nov 1834. Vol. 4, Iss. 3, p. 238; Proquest American Periodical Series Online;).

207. "Editor's Correspondence: U.S. Frigate Potomac, Gibraltar," 1836 (Army and Navy Chronicle (1835-1842). Washington:Nov 24, 1836. Vol. 3, Iss. 21, p. 329;).

208. U. S. SHIPS IN COMMISSION, With Lists, respectively, of the Officers attached to each Vessel.: SQUADRON IN THE MEDITERRANEAN (The Naval Magazine (1836-1837). New York: Nov 1836. Vol. 1, Iss. 6, p. 22; Proquest American Periodical Series Online;).

209. "Line of Battle Ship Ohio" [article and list of officers], 1837 (Army and Navy Chronicle (1835-1842). Washington:Oct 12, 1837. Vol. 5, Iss. 15, p. 238-239; Proquest, American Periodical Series Online;).

210. "Promotions and Appointsments, In the Navy and Marine Corps," 1839 (Army and Navy Chronicle (1835-1842). Washington: Mar 7, 1839. Vol. 8, Iss. 10, p. 153; Proquest, American Periodical Series;).

211. Obituary: William Louis Shuttleworth, d.1871 (Brooklyn Daily Eagle, Brooklyn, NY, Friday evening, 29 Sept 1871; accessed online at http://brooklynpubliclibrary.org/eagle;).

212. "Naval Intelligence: Officers of Navy Yards, Stations, etc.," 1840 (Army and Navy Chronicle (1835-1842).

Washington:Mar 5, 1840. Vol. 10, Iss. 10, p. 159; Proquest: American Periodical Service Online;).

213. "Article 1 -- No Title." [stations of officers], 1840 (Army and Navy Chronicle (1835-1842). Washington:Jul 16, 1840. Vol. 11, Iss. 3, p. 47; Proquest: American Periodical Series Online;).

214. "Navy Orders, Promotions, Appointments...", 1841 (Army and Navy Chronicle (1835-1842). Washington:Sep 9, 1841. Vol. 12, Iss. 36, p. 288; Proquest: American Periodical Series;).

215. "The Navy. Promotions and Appointments, 1841 (Niles' National Register (1837-1849). Baltimore:Sep 18, 1841. Vol. 11, Iss. 3, p. 37-38;), He was promoted to 2d Lieutenant 28 Feb 1839, so not sure why there is notice of his appt. to the same rank again.

216. Brooklyn Eagle newspaper (Brooklyn,New York;), 15 March 1842, p.2, accessed online at http://brooklynpubliclibrary.org/eagle/.

217. "Marine Corps: Stations of the Officers on the 1st January, 1843 (The Army and Navy Chronicle, and Scientific Repository. Being a Continuation of Homans' "Army and Navy Chronicle" (1843-1844). Washington: Jan 19, 1843. Vol. 1, Iss. 2, p. 61_62;).

218. "The Navy." [Shuttleworth detached from the "Missouri"], 1843 (Niles' National Register (1837-1849). Baltimore:May 20, 1843. Vol. 14, Iss. 12, p. 179;).

219. "Naval Intelligence" ["Vandalia" headed for West Indies], 1844 (The Army and Navy Chronicle, and Scientific Repository. Being a Continuation of Homans' "Army and Navy Chronicle" (1843-1844). Washington:Jun 21, 1844. Vol. 3, Iss. 25, p. 799_800;).

220. "Navy Appointments," 1847 (Niles' National Register (1837-1849). Baltimore: Mar 27, 1847. Vol. 22, Iss. 4, p.1;).

221. Newspaper article: "Passengers Arrived by Steamboats" - Capt. Shuttleworth (The Daily Picayune (1840-1865, New Orleans, LA, 1 Nov 1854; Proquest Civil War Era database, c.2008;), p.6. Capt. Shuttleworth arrived on the "Pampero" about Oct. 31 since it was in the Nov. 1 issue of the paper. He arrived there probably from Pensacola.

222. Newspaper article: "News From Madeira" - W.L. Shuttleworth, 1856 (New York times (1857-Current file), New York, NY; 30 June 1856; Proquest Historical Newspapers The New York Times (1851-2004);), p.1. In the list of officers on the U.S. Ship "Jamestown" is W.L. Shuttleworth, Captain of Marines. The ship landed in Funchal, Madeira, 16 May 1856, after leaving Porto Praya (Praia), Cape Verde Islands, twenty days earlier.

223. 1860 U.S. Census. New York, Kings County, Brooklyn Ward 3 District 1, Kings, New York; Roll: M653_764; Page: 569/ 141, 28 July 1860.

224. Brooklyn Eagle newspaper (Brooklyn,New York;), Thursday evening, 23 August 1860, p.3. the building was being erected on Flushing Ave. near the Navy Yard and will be ready for occupation by November.

225. Newspaper Article: "Arrivals in the City" - Capt. Shuttleworth, 1861 (New York Times (1857-Current file), New York, NY; 6 May 1861; Proquest Historical Newspapers The New York Times (1851-2004);), p.8. This would have been right after the start of the U.S. Civil War. It does not say whether he arrived by rail or ship nor where he was coming from.

226. "Arrivals and Departures,' [Major Shuttleworth arriving in New York], 1863 (The New York Herald (1840-1865). New York, N.Y.:Jun 14, 1863. p. 8; Proquest: Civil War Era;).

227. Newspaper Article: "Naval Movements" - W.L. Shuttleworth, 1864 (New York Times (1857-Current file), New York, NY; 30 March 1864; Proquest Historical Newspapers The New York Times (1851-2004);), p.1.

228. United States Navy, Register of the Commissioned, Warrant, and Volunteer Officers of the Navy of the United States, Including Officers of the Marine Corps and Others, to (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1865;), There are two marine guards stationed at the Pensacola Navy Yard. Col. Wm. L. Shuttleworth is one of them.

229. "Passengers Arrived," [Col. Shuttleworth & children in NY, 1865] (New York Times (1857-Current file). New York, N.Y.:Jun 12, 1865. p. 8; Proquest Historical Newspapers, The New York Times (1851-2004);), Arrival on the steamship "Star of the Union."

230. Brooklyn, New York, City Directory, 1867-68 (FHL Microfilm 1000704;), p.562. Other Shuttleworths in this directory: James, John, Thomas and William.

231. Brooklyn, New York, City Directory, 1869-70, p.602. Other Shuttleworths in this directory are James, John, John, Thomas, and William.

232. 1870 U.S. Census. New York, Kings County, Brooklyn, 3d Ward, p.82, 11 July 1870. Living in a boarding house.

233. 1870 U.S. Census. New York, Kings County, Brooklyn, 3d Ward, p.82, 11 July 1870.

234. Brooklyn, New York, City Directory, 1870-71 (FHL Microfilm 1000704), Also living at this address: John Shuttleworth, physician. Other Shuttleworths in this directory: James, John, John G., John R., Richard, William.

235. Cemetery Records, Green-Wood Cemetery, Brooklyn, New York, copy of original cemetery record, May 2008.

236. Brooklyn Eagle newspaper (Brooklyn, New York;), 28 September, 1871, p.3.

237. Obituary: William Louis Shuttleworth, d.1871 (Brooklyn Daily Eagle, Brooklyn, NY, Friday evening, 29 Sept 1871; accessed online at http://brooklynpubliclibrary.org/eagle;), "The deceased officer will be buried with full military honors tomorrow (Saturday), at two o'clock, from his late residence 270 Cumberland street."

238. Probate Records: William L. Shuttleworth, d.1871, Surrogate Court, Brooklyn, Kings County, New York, Letters of Administration, 3 Oct 1871, Liber 21, p.349. Administration given to son, John George Shuttleworth.

239. Obituary: Georgianna Brosnaham Renshaw Kirk, Pensacola Journal, Pensacola, Florida, Wednesday Morning, 7 September, 1910, p.2, Gives year of birth as 1834.

240. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 24, part of Precinct 14, Sheet, 6 W. Chase St. Census states born Pensacola, March 1834, age 66.

241. Obituary: Georgianna Brosnaham Renshaw Kirk, Pensacola Journal, Pensacola, Florida, Wednesday Morning, 7 September, 1910, p.2, "died suddenly at 11:30 o'clock last night at the family residence..., the cause of her death being heart trouble."

242. 1850 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0006714, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as Georgiana, age 16, born Fla.

243. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0545628, p.35, dwelling #255. Georgiana Renshaw, age 37, born FL, living with her parents.

244. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 43, 26th Precinct, Sheet 40A, 17 June 1880. Georgiana is 46, born Florida, keeping house. She is also listed with her husband, Wm., and daughter Anna elsewhere in the census: E.D. 42, Sheet 32D, 28 June 1880; viewed on Heritage Quest 5 Feb 2008.

245. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 24, part of Precinct 14, Sheet, 6 W. Chase St. Georgiana Kirk, Head, born March 1834, age 66, married 26 years, mother of 1 child, 1 child still living [although this is not correct], born Pensacola, home owned, no mortgage, house.

246. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, Precinct 14, E.D. 16, Sheet 5B. Living with daughter Anna Kirk Day and family; listed as Kirk Brosnahan, mother-in-law, widow, age 73, mother of 5 children, 4 living.

247. Obituary: Georgianna Brosnaham Renshaw Kirk, Pensacola Journal, Pensacola, Florida, Wednesday Morning, 7 September, 1910, p.2.

248. Cemetery visit by author.

249. Escambia County, Florida, Marriage Records, County Clerk's Office, [Pensacola], Escambia Co., Florida, Vol. A-F, 1822-1870, FHL Microfilm 941001, Book C, p.163, FHL MF 850397 or 941001.

250. Record of marriage of Georgianna Brosnaham and Francis B. Renshaw, 1855 (The New York Genealogical and Biographical Record (quarterly), 1932, selected extracts on microfilm at Family History Library, Salt Lake City, Utah. Data based on New York City Marriages, 1600s-1800s, online database from MyFamily.com, 2005;), This date differs from date of marriage 18 August 1855 from other information.

251. Notice of marriage: Georgianna Brosnaham & Francis B. Renshaw, 1855, Pensacola Gazette, 18 Aug 1855, p.2. Accessed at the Univ. of Florida George A. Smathers Libraries, http://ufdc.ufl.edu/UF00086629/00306/2x?vo=.

252. Gravestone inscription for William Kirk, d.1909 (Photograph taken by Anne Field, May 2007, St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Florida;).

253. Florida Marriages, 1837-1974, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, William Kirk & Georgianna E. Rinshaw [sic], 26 Mar 1874, Escambia, FL. Extracted from FHL MF 941002.

254. Marriage certificate and license: Georgianna Brosnaham Renshaw & William Kirk, 1874, 26 March, Escambia Co., FL. Vol. I (eye), p.38, FHL MF 941002. William Kirk & Mrs. Georgiana E. Renshaw, nee Brosnahm. License 25 March. Married by J. Bergrath, Pastor, Pensacola.

255. Gravestone inscription for William Kirk, d.1909 (Photograph taken by Anne Field, May 2007, St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Florida;), Age at death in 1909 was 80 years.

256. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 42, Sheet 32D, 28 June 1880; viewed on Heritage Quest 5 Feb 2008. Wm Kirk is age 46 in the 1880 census, born in Ohio. This would make his birth be in 1834, not 1829.

257. Gravestone inscription for William Kirk, d.1909 (Photograph taken by Anne Field, May 2007, St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Florida;), William Kirk, died Mar 6, 1909, aged 80 years. Place of death not indicated.

258. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 42, Sheet 32D, 28 June 1880; viewed on Heritage Quest 5 Feb 2008. Listed as Wm. Kirk, 41, married, lawyer, born Ohio, father born Scotland, mother born Ireland. He is listed in the census with his wife Georgiana, and daughter Anna who are both listed in the census also under Isabella Brosnaham on Romana St., E.D. 43, 26th Precinct, Sheet 40A, 17 June 1880.

259. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 23, Ward 13, Part of Precinct 13, Sheet 1A/p.271, 1 June 1900. Viewed on Heritage Quest 5 Feb 2008. Census enumerator was William Kirk. He is also the first person on the page and the only one listed for the street - Zaragossa St.The rest are on Jefferson St. Georgiana, and daughter, Anna, are listed elsewhere but Georgiana is listed in census as married. Listed as head, born Nov 1834, age 65, divorced, lawyer, born Ohio, parents both born in Ireland.

260. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.94.

261. Bible records of Dr. George O. Brosnaham (copies sent to Anne Field by Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson;), Obituary says he was "born in Pensacola in 1935."

262. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.94. Gives year of birth only [but tombstone shows year of birth as 1835].

263. Obituary: Dr. George O. Brosnaham---"Dr. Brosnaham, One of Oldest Natives, Dies," Pensacola Journal, Pensacola, Florida, 18 January 1933.

264. Tombstone [photograph] of George Othman Brosnahan, d.1933 (Photograph taken by Anne Field, May 2007, St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Florida;).

265. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.94. Gives year of death only--1933, not month and day.

266. Bible records of Dr. George O. Brosnaham (copies sent to Anne Field by Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson;).

267. "Aged Clipping Announcing of Death of John Brosnaham is Found in 107-Year-Old Bible" (Pensacola, Florida, newspaper, Jan. 22, 1933;), George O. Brosnaham, grandson of John Brosnaham, is quoted in the article as saying "On the day of Dad's [Dr. George O. Brosnaham, Sr.] death, January 17, 1933, Mrs. W. B. Ferriss got out an old Bible that had come down to her, in which was found the following notice of Dr. John Brosnaham's death."

268. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Death of George O. Brosnham, 1933, Escambia FL.

269. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, George O. Brosnaham, 17 Jan 1933, 97 yrs, 1 mo., father: John Brosnaham, mother: Isabel Sykes [sic].

270. Death certificate: George O. Brosnaham, 1933, FHL MF 2135538, Florida Death Certificates, 1877-1939, Florida Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. #706, George O. Brosnaham, of East Pensacola Heights, 97, died 17 Jan 1933 in East Pensacola. Widowed, retired, doctor of medicine for 60 years. Born Pensacola. Parents: John Brosnaham, b. Catskill, NY, & Isabell Sierra, b. St. Marks, FL. Burial: St. Michael's.

271. 1840 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola (FHL Microfilm #6712;), p.7. Listed in census as 1 male under 5.

272. 1850 U.S. Census. California, Sacramento County, p. 147/243, Family #84, 9 Oct 1850. Listed as George O., age 14, born Fla., attended school within year.

273. Biographical Sketches of Early citizens of Pensacola, by T. T. Wentworth, George O. Brosnaham, The Public Record, 14 June 1941, probably published in Pensacola.

274. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356, 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31. Living with parents, George O., 24, M.D., born Florida.

275. American Civil War Soldiers Database (compiled by Historical Data Systems, Military Records of Individual Civil War Soldiers. Accessed At Ancestry.com, July 2005;).

276. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0545628, p.35, dwelling #255. George O., 35, physician, value of personal property \$200, born FL, living with parents.

277. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, p.1, dwelling 8. George is 44.

278. Brosnaham Family File, Pensacola Historical Society. Miscellaneous items, clippings, family group sheets, obituaries, copy of certificate.

279. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 21, part of precinct 12, ward 12, sheet 11B, 12 June 1900. Listed as G.O. Brosnaham, born Dec 1834, age 60, married 26 years (but wife died in 1895), born FL, physician, owns house with mortgage.

280. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County. Pensacola, Sheet 14 B, E.D. 20, family no. 311.

281. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, Precinct 35, E. Pensacola, E.D. 22, Sheet III B, East Pensacola Heights, 15 Jan 1920. Listed as George O., head, home owned free of mortgage, age 84, widowed, born FL, physician, retired.

282. U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Land Management, Land Patent Certificate, copy of certificate issued 3 October 1828 by the Register of the Land Office at Gainesville, Florida, Patent #1019642. At the top of the record: Gainesville 021516; document signed by Calvin Coolidge.

283. Obituary: Dr. George O. Broshanahm, 1933, Pensacola Journal, 18 Jan 1933, Wednesday morning, p.1.

284. Brosnaham Family File, Pensacola Historical Society. Miscellaneous items, clippings, family group sheets, obituaries, Copies of pages from a Brosnaham Bible - appears to be the Bible of George O. Brosnaham and Cynthia Gingles.

285. Obituary: George O. Brosnahan, d.1933, Newspaper clipping published 19 January 1933, newspaper not named but probably Pensacola Journal or Herald, "Dr. George O. Brosnaham, 97,...died at his home in East Pensacola Heights last night following a short illness." Clipping sent to Anne Field from Cynthia Brosnaham Richardson with this comment: "Facts inaccurate but as it appeared in local paper Jan 19, 1933."

286. Tombstone [photograph] of George Othman Brosnahan, d.1933 (Photograph taken by Anne Field, May 2007, St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Florida;), "Dr. George Othman Brosnahan, 1835-1933, Surgeon, C.S.A.

287. Letter from Cynthia Brosnahan Richardson to Anne Healy Field.

288. Lowndes County, Alabama, Marriage Records, 1830-1936, Microfilm of original records at the Lowndes County courthouse, Hayneville, Alabama, FHL MF 1293893: v. 3(p. 439-end), image 139, p.641: George O,. Brosnaham and Cynthia M. Gingles, 5 July 1865, marriage performed by James M. Graham, Judge of Probate.

289. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.94. Listed as Cynthia McKee.

290. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, George D. Brosnoham, Jr. [sic], 26 Mar 1936, Pensacola, Escambia, FL, born 23 Mar 1871, 65 yrs., 3 d. Spouse: Anne P. Brosnoham, father: George O. Brosnoham, mother: Cynthia Gingles, born Hayneville AL, contractor, buried St. Michaels 28 Mar 1936.

291. Obituary: Cynthia McKee Gingles Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 2 February 1895, Saturday afternoon, p.2, "died at 7 o'clock last evening after a long illness."

292. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, Cynthia McKee Brosnaham, 1 Feb 1895, Pensacola, Escambia, FL, age 54y, 15d, born Hayneville AL. Cert. 2283, FHL MF 2116913, image 2323. Surname in index: Broserahaus.

293. Death certificate: Cynthia McKee Brosnaham, 1895, Escambia County Health Department, Pensacola, Florida. FHL microfilm 2116913, Cert. #2283, Cynthia McKee Brosnaham, 54 yrs, 15 days, married, born Haynesville, AL, died 1 Feb 1895, Pensacola. The death was signed by her husband, Dr. G.O. Brosnaham.

294. Obituary: Cynthia McKee Gingles Brosnaham, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, 2 February 1895, Saturday afternoon, p.2.

295. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0545628, p.35, dwelling #255. Cynthia A. Brosnahan, 27, keeping house, born Alabama, living with husband's parents.

296. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, p.1, dwelling 8. Cinthia is 29.

297. 1850 U.S. Census. Texas, Medina County, Fort Lincoln, p.399.

298. 1870 U.S. Census. Missouri, Carondelet City, St. Louis County, p.157, family #1165.

299. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, St. Louis, St. Louis Co. Sheet 151B, p.26, E.D. 158, household #206.

300. Pierre Fauconnier and Some of His Descendants, with some account of the allied Valleaux. S.H. Burbank & Co., 1911, pp.150-152, Pierre Fauconnier and Some of His Descendants, with some account of the allied Valleaux. S.H.

Burbank & Co., 1911, pp.150-152.

301. Pierre Fauconnier and Some of His Descendants, with some account of the allied Valleaux. S.H. Burbank & Co., 1911, pp.150-152, p.148.

302. Morrison Little Family Papers, 1837-1887, Missouri History Museum Archives, St. Louis, Missouri, A3010. Donated by Mary R. Maguire.

303. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 18428, maintained by Find A Grave.

304. Pierre Fauconnier and Some of His Descendants, with some account of the allied Valleaux. S.H. Burbank & Co., 1911, pp.150-152.

305. 1850 U.S. Census. Missouri, St. Louis, St. Louis Co., ward 3, house #661, p.665 or 333. Name in census is Frances M. Rector.

306. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #47363487, created by T.V.F.T.H.

307. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, St. Louis, St. Louis Co., Dist. 155, sheet 44A.

308. 1850 U.S. Census. Missouri, St. Louis, St. Louis Co., ward 3, house #661, p.665 or 333.

309. Pierre Fauconnier and Some of His Descendants, with some account of the allied Valleaux. S.H. Burbank & Co., 1911, pp.150-152, According to source, he was killed on a government steamer near Corpus Christi.

310. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #47363499, created by T.V.F.T.H.

311. Pierre Fauconnier and Some of His Descendants, with some account of the allied Valleaux. S.H. Burbank & Co., 1911, pp.150-152, It is spelled Le Mai in this source, but brother's name is Le Maire.

312. Record of death: Georgia Morrison Steen, 1884, St. Louis City Death Records, 1850-1902, accessed at Ancestry.com; original data from the St. Louis Genealogical Society, Index to Death Records in the City of St. Louis, 1850-1902, St. Louis, MO, Georgia A. Steen, died 30 Jan 1884. Vol. 15, p.420, County Library: RDSL 24, Missouri Archive: C 10381; SLGS Rolls: 318.

313. 1850 U.S. Census. Missouri, St. Louis, St. Louis Co., ward 3, house #661, p.665 or 333. Georgianna is 20 in the census.

314. Unconfirmed family tree on Ancestry.com, Unconfirmed family tree on Ancestry.com, Birmingham Tree; owner: jeanbirmingham43. Source gives date of birth as 13 Sep 1829, Baton Rough, East Baton Rouge Parish, LA as the date and place of birth.

315. Record of death: Georgia Morrison Steen, 1884, St. Louis City Death Records, 1850-1902, accessed at Ancestry.com; original data from the St. Louis Genealogical Society, Index to Death Records in the City of St. Louis, 1850-1902, St. Louis, MO, Georgia A. Steen, died 30 Jan 1884. Vol. 15, p.420, County Library: RDSL 24, Missouri Archive: C 10381; SLGS Rolls: 318.Burial was at Calvary Cemetery.

316. St. Louis, Missouri, Burial Index, Archdiocese of St. Louis, 1700-2010, Online dbase, accessed at http://archstl.org/app/cemeteries/burial_search, Interment #393817.

317. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 47281362. Recorded as Georgia A. Stein, birth: unknown, death: Feb 1884.

318. Missouri Marriages to 1850, Online dbase by Jordan Dodd; accessed at Ancestry.com, Georgiana Morrison and Alexander Steen married 27 Apr 1848, St. Louis Co., MO.

319. Marriage certificate: Georgia Morrison and Alexander E. Steen, 1848, 27 Apr, Missouri, County of St. Louis. No cert.no. Vol. 4, p.79, FHL MF 528174. Alex. E. Steen and Georgiana Morrison, both of lawful age. Married by L Burlando - Catholic Priest, There was a priest in St. Louis at the time named Francis Burlando.

320. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #26541782, created by Thomas Fisher.

321. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 131013856, created by Kenneth D. Sell.

322. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 11015.

323. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 131013856, created by Kenneth D. Sell.

324. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 37094644, created by dianne p. Name on webpage is Mary Rose Morrison Fitzgerald. Webpage has her obit but that only gives her name as Mary R. Fitzgerald. No actual source for the name Rose.

325. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 37094644, created by dianne p. Place of death is given in the obit on the webpage.

326. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 37094644, created by dianne p.

327. 1880 U.S. Census. Maryland, Baltimore, Baltimore Co., Dist. 103, Sheet 440B.

328. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 37094644, created by dianne p. Husband mentioned in obit on webpage.

329. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, Dist. 158, sheet 151B.

330. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980, p.102. name is Jose Sierra, age 16.

331. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.16, household 115.

332. Will: Joseph Sierra, 1864, Original will in Book 2, p.145. FHL MF 941009: Escambia Co. Will Books, vol. 1-2, 1832-1870. Will Book 1, p.289-291.

333. Descendants of Juan Suarez Falcon of the Canary Islands, by Wade Falcon. Unverified information. From the web page www.wadefalcon.com but accessed by Google Search only.

334. Coker, William S. and G. Douglas Inglis, Spanish Censuses of Pensacola, 1784-1820: a Genealogical Guide to Spanish Pensacola, Perdido Bay Press, 1980.

335. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0545628, p.15, family #97.

336. Will: Joaquina de la Rua Sierra, 1871, Originally in Will Book 4, p.5. FHL MF 941009: Escambia Co. Will Books, vol. 1-2, 1832-1870. Will Book 1, pp.329-330.

337. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 104310079.

338. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, p.1, E.D. 43, family #9.

339. 1885 State Census. Florida, Escambia, Pensacola, p.198.

340. Marriage certificate and license: Sierra & Leonard, 1850, Escambia County Florida, Marriage Records, Book C, p.1, FHL MF 941001. Virginia Sierra and Samuel A. Leonard, license on 8 Apr 1850, marriage on 11 Apr 1850, Michael, Bishop of Mobile, and C. Rampon, Catholic Pastor.

341. Leonard family group sheets, From the Pensacola Historical Society family file; name of researcher not noted, so info needs to be verified.

342. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 93456609.

343. Website: North Carolina Civil War Sailors Project, Identifying NC Sailors and Marines, http://rblong.net/sailor/l-1.html.

344. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.16, household 115. Name is Joseph E. Sierra.

345. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, Sheet 10A, household 219, dist. 19, precinct 12.

346. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, Death of Ella B. Sierra, 16 June 1934, Pensacola, Escambia, age 65, born 8 Apr 1869, single, father: Joseph E. Sierra, born Pensacola. Mother: Athenor Christian, born Greenville, AL. Was living at Home of the Aged on N. 12 Ave. Burial on 18 June 1934, St. Michael's Cemetery. Extracted from FHL MF 2135594.

347. Obituary: Joseph E. Sierra, 1906, The Pensacola Journal, Pensacola, Florida, 7 Sept 1906, p.3. Accessed at

"Chronicling America: Historic American Newspapers", Library of Congress, http://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/.

348. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.202, Interments: Jos. E. Sierra, 7 Sep 1906, 73 yrs. [burial date differs from one in obit].

349. 1870 U.S. Census. Florida. Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0545628, p.15, family #96.

350. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, Sheet 59A, dist. 44.

351. 1885 State Census. Florida, Escambia Co., Pensacola, Sheet 1295D, p.226. Joseph E. Sierra was the enumerator.

352. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #108649180, created by Jean Whelan Booton.

353. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Joseph E. Sierra and A.V. Christin, married in Escambia County, FL. Extracted from FHL MF 941001.

354. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, Death of Ella B. Sierra, 16 June 1934, Pensacola, Escambia, age 65, born 8 Apr 1869, single, father: Joseph E. Sierra, born Pensacola. Mother: Athenor Christian, born Greenville, AL. Was living at Home of the Aged on N. 12 Ave. Burial on 18June 1934, St. Michael's Cemetery. Extracted from FHL MF 2135594.

355. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.16, household #115.

356. Marriage certificate and license: Sierra & Hargis, 1854, Escambia County Florida, Marriage Records, Book C, p.136, FHL MF 941001. Robert B. L. Hargis and Modeste Sierra, license 21 Nov 1854, marriage 23 Nov 1854, by C. Rampon, Cath. Pastor.

357. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 41957844, created by MINI.

358. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Modeste Hargis, died 1904, Escambia Co., FL.

359. Hargis Family Bible, Blog: Ted's Blog - http://fiveforks.com/ted/2014/03/hargis-family-bible/ The Bible was at one time in the posession of Edythe Renshaw Grant Hargis, daughter of Joseph J. Grant and Isabelle E. Renshaw. Another descendant sent scans of the pages in the Bible also.

360. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.6, household 49.

361. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, p.1, E.D. 43, family #10.

362. 1885 State Census. Florida, Pensacola, Escambia Co., p.182.

363. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, Sheet 7B, household 168, precinct 13.

364. Website: Pensapedia, www.pensapedia.com, Robert Bell Smith Hargis article.

365. Hargis Family Bible, Blog: Ted's Blog - http://fiveforks.com/ted/2014/03/hargis-family-bible/ The Bible was at one time in the posession of Edythe Renshaw Grant Hargis, daughter of Joseph J. Grant and Isabelle E. Renshaw. Another descendant sent scans of the pages in the Bible also, "At 1/2 past 7 o'clock on the evening of the 23rd of November 1854 Dr. Robert B.S. Hargis was united in the holy bonds of matrimony to Miss Modeste Sierra by the Rev.Mr. Rampon of the city of Pensacola."

366. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, John Whiting Hargiss, died 11 Aug 1923, Penwsacola, 53, born 3 Oct 1869, Pensacola, widowed; father Robert B.S. Hargiss, born NC, mother: Modeste Sierra, born Pensacola.

367. Website: Pensapedia, www.pensapedia.com, Article on robert Bell Smith Hargis.

368. Hargis Family Bible, Blog: Ted's Blog - http://fiveforks.com/ted/2014/03/hargis-family-bible/ The Bible was at one time in the posession of Edythe Renshaw Grant Hargis, daughter of Joseph J. Grant and Isabelle E. Renshaw. Another descendant sent scans of the pages in the Bible also, Robert Bell Smith Hargis M.D. Born in Fayetteville, N.C. June 7, 1818 died in Pensacola Fla. Nov 30th 1893 "He giveth his beloved sleep."

369. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, Robt. R.S. Hargis, died 30 Nov 1893, Pensacola, age 75 yr, 7m, 23d.

370. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 41957816, created by MINI.

371. 1850 U.S. Census. Alabama, Monroe County, Family #431.

Name Index

(No surname) Marian Mulligan, 5, 19 Mary, 11 BROSNAHAM Amanda, 11 Cynthia McKee (GINGLES), 16 Florida I., 9 George Othman, 15 Georgianna Eugenia, 13 Isabella Eugenia (SIERRA), 5, 7 John (Dr.), 5, 7 John Andrew (Dr.), 10 Mary Eleanor (WALKER), 10 Sallie W. (MOSELEY), 10 BROSNAHAN Andrew, 7 Margaret (RIM), 7 CADOLF Angeline, 6 Caroline, 7 Eulalie (Sierra), 5, 6 Joseph, 5, 6 Josephine, 6 **CHRISTIAN** Virginia Athenais, 21 COMMYNS Christina Isabella, 6 Florencio T., 4, 6 Francisco, 4 Jorge, 4 Josephine M., 6 Josephine Maria (Philbert), 4, 6 Maria (Lafon), 2, 3 Maria Gertrudis, 3 Mary Louisa "Lucia", 6 Octavia Josephine, 6 Ramon, 3 Rosa V., 3 Rosa Virginia, 6 Thomas, 2, 3, 4 Thomas P., 6 DAUPHIN Francesca, 2, 4 Francisco, 2 Maria, 2 Santiago, 2

DAUPHIN Ysabel (PICHOL), 1 **DE LA RUA** Francisco Xavier, 20 Joaquina, 5, 20 Josefa (Falcon), 20 **DE ROCHEBLAVE** Josephine Maria (Philbert), 4, 6 FALCON Josefa, 20 **FITZGERALD** Mary Rose (Morrison), 19 William, 19 GINGLES Charles H., 16 Cynthia McKee, 16 Mary (MORRISON), 16 GORMAN Josephine (Cadolf), 6 Thomas, 6 HARGIS Modeste (Sierra), 21 Robert Bell Smith M.D., 22 HIGGINS Frances "Fannie" McMahon (Morrison), 17 Thaddeus, 17 KIRK Georgianna Eugenia (BROSNAHAM), 13 William, 15 LAFON Antonia, 2 Maria, 2, 3 LAFOND Pierre, 1 Ysabel (Pichol), 1 LANGLICHE Jacques, 1 Ysabel (Pichol), 1 LEONARD Samuel Anderson, 20 Virginia (Sierra), 20 LITTLE Lewis Henry (Capt.), 18 Martha Rathbone "Mattie" (Morrison), 18 MORRISON Clara Le Maire, 17

Name Index

MORRISON

Eugene Joseph, 18 Frances "Fannie" McMahon, 17 Georgia Antoinette, 18 Irene Marie (Sierra), 5, 16 Irene Sierra, 19 John Le Maire, 19 Joseph, 17 Joseph Eugene, 17 Margaret, 19 Martha Rathbone "Mattie", 18 Mary, 16 Mary (Rescola), 17 Mary Rose, 19 Pitcairn (Gen.), 5, 17 MOSELEY Daniel Willis, 10 Mary Elizabeth (Stevenson), 10 Sallie W., 10 PAZOS Teresa, 4 PHILBERT Josephine Maria, 4, 6 PICHOL Ysabel. 1 RECTOR Frances "Fannie" McMahon (Morrison), 17

Thomas (Maj.), 17

Francis B., 9, 14

Florida I. (BROSNAHAM), 9

Amanda (BROSNAHAM), 11 William Louis (Colonel), 11

Eugenio Antonio (Dr.), 2, 4

Francesca (DAUPHIN), 2, 4

Joaquina (DE LA RUA), 5, 20

Georgianna Eugenia (BROSNAHAM), 13

RENSHAW

RESCOLA Mary, 17

Margaret, 7 SHUTTLEWORTH

Eulalie, 5, 6

Irene Marie, 5, 16 Isabella Eugenia, 5, 7

RIM

SIERRA

SIERRA

Joseph, 5, 19 Joseph E., 21 Juan, 5 Manuel, 4 Marian Mulligan, 5, 19 Modeste, 21 Stephen E., 5 Teresa (PAZOS), 4 Virginia, 20 Virginia Athenais (Christian), 21 STEEN Alexander Early (Brig. Gen.), 18 Georgia Antoinette (Morrison), 18 **STEVENSON** Mary Elizabeth, 10 WALKER

Mary Eleanor, 10